PAVEL GALASHIN AND PAVLO PYLYAVSKYY

ABSTRACT. Birational toggling on Gelfand-Tsetlin patterns appeared first in the study of geometric crystals and geometric Robinson-Schensted-Knuth correspondence. Based on these birational toggle relations, Einstein and Propp introduced a discrete dynamical system called *birational rowmotion* associated with a partially ordered set. We generalize birational rowmotion to the class of arbitrary strongly connected directed graphs, calling the resulting discrete dynamical system the *R*-system. We study its integrability from the points of view of singularity confinement and algebraic entropy. We show that in many cases, singularity confinement in an R-system reduces to the Laurent phenomenon either in a cluster algebra, or in a Laurent phenomenon algebra, or beyond both of those generalities, giving rise to many new sequences with the Laurent property possessing rich groups of symmetries. Some special cases of *R*-systems reduce to Somos and Gale-Robinson sequences.

CONTENTS

1.	Introduction	2
Part	1. General <i>R</i> -systems	5
2.	The definition of the R -system	5
3.	Singularity confinement and algebraic entropy	9
4.	Laurentification	10
5.	Mirror symmetry, superpotential critical points, and GT patterns	12
6.	Proof of Theorem 2.3	16
7.	Tropical dynamics	17
8.	Defining τ -sequences	19
9.	Background on cluster algebras, T -systems, and LP-algebras	20
Part	2. Specific examples	23
10.	Small examples	23
11.	R -systems with Somos and Gale-Robinson τ -sequences	30
12.	Subgraphs of the bidirected cycle	37
13.	Cylindric posets	43
14.	Toric digraphs	50
15.	Bidirected digraphs	55
Ref	ferences	61

Date: September 2, 2017.

²⁰¹⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary: 37K10. Secondary: 13F60, 05E99.

Key words and phrases. Birational rowmotion, toggle, Laurent phenomenon, cluster algebra, singularity confinement, algebraic entropy, arborescence, superpotential.

1. INTRODUCTION

Recall that a *Gelfand-Tsetlin pattern* is a collection of nonnegative integers $\{t_{i,j}\}$ for $n \ge i \ge j \ge 1$ satisfying inequalities

$$t_{i,j} \le t_{i+1,j}$$
 and $t_{i,j} \le t_{i-1,j-1}$

A (piecewise-linear) toggling of $t_{i,j}$ was defined by Berenstein and Kirillov in [KB95] to be an operation of replacing $t_{i,j}$ with $t'_{i,j}$ defined by

$$t'_{i,j} + t_{i,j} = \min(t_{i+1,j}, t_{i-1,j-1}) + \max(t_{i+1,j+1}, t_{i-1,j}).$$

A successive application of piecewise-linear toggle operations to the vertices of Gelfand-Tsetlin patterns yields an alternative description of the Robinson-Schensted-Knuth correspondence [Knu70, Sch61]. The birational version of the same operation is defined as follows.

$$t'_{i,j}t_{i,j} = \frac{t_{i+1,j} + t_{i-1,j-1}}{t_{i+1,j+1}^{-1} + t_{i-1,j}^{-1}}.$$

It first appeared in the work of Kirillov [Kir01, Eq. (4.1)]. Both versions have been studied extensively ever since, see for example the works of Noumi–Yamada and O'Connell–Seppäläinen–Zygouras [NY04, OSZ14].

Separately, a combinatorial action of *rowmotion* on order ideals of arbitrary partially ordered sets (*posets* for short) has been studied. Rowmotion consists of *combinatorial toggling* of poset elements in and out of the ideal, performed at each element once in a natural order. Rowmotion was implicitly studied by Fon-Der-Flaass [FDF93], Schützenberger [Sch72], Brouwer–Schrijver [BS74], Panyushev [Pan09], and Stanley [Sta09]. It was a recent work by Striker and Williams [SW12] however that coined the term and systematized the study of rowmotion.

The two notions have been joined by Einstein and Propp in [EP14, EP13], where they defined a discrete dynamical system called the *birational rowmotion*. It is realized by applying *birational toggling* operators to parameters associated with poset elements according to the formula

$$t'(v)t(v) = \frac{\sum_{v < u} t(u)}{\sum_{w < v} t^{-1}(w)}$$

Here u, v, w are the elements of the poset and \leq denotes its covering relation. The toggle operations are applied once to each element of the poset in a natural order. Clearly, in the special case of Gelfand-Tsetlin patterns, this coincides with Kirillov's birational toggling operator.

For certain posets, birational rowmotion is periodic. It was shown by Grinberg and Roby [GR16, GR15] that this is the case for rectangular posets. As it was observed by Max Glick (private communication), their result can be deduced from Zamolodchikov periodicity [Kel13, Vol07, GP16] for rectangular Y-systems by relating the values of birational rowmotion to the values of the Y-system via a monomial transformation. In essence, this can be seen as an application of



FIGURE 1. One iteration of the *R*-system.

the Laurentification technique introduced by Hone [Hon07] (the term "Laurentification" is taken from [HHvdKQ17]). Hone uses Laurentification to study the integrability of certain discrete dynamical systems such as the discrete Painlevé equation of Ramani, Grammaticos, and Hietarinta [RGH91]. In a lot of discrete dynamical systems of interest, Laurentification allows one to translate the singularity confinement of Ohta–Tamizhmani–Grammaticos–Ramani [OTGR99] and algebraic entropy of Bellon–Viallet [BV99] in terms of a certain sequence (called the τ -sequence in [Hon07]), all of whose entries are Laurent polynomials in their original values. In a lot of cases, the τ -sequence arises from a cluster algebra of Fomin-Zelevinsky [FZ02a, FZ03, BFZ05, FZ07].

In this paper, we introduce a new discrete dynamical system which we call the *R*-system. It directly generalizes birational rowmotion of Einstein-Propp from the class of posets to the class of arbitrary strongly connected directed graphs, and its definition is primarily based on the birational toggle relation of [Kir01]. Namely, given a directed graph G = (V, E), the *R*-system consists of iterating the map $X \mapsto X'$, where $X = (X_v)_{v \in V}$ and $X' = (X'_v)_{v \in V}$ are assignments of rational functions to the vertices of *G* satisfying the toggle relations

(1.1)
$$X_v X'_v = \left(\sum_{(v,w)\in E} X_w\right) \left(\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \frac{1}{X'_u}\right)^{-1}, \text{ for all } v \in V.$$

For example, the values of X and X' satisfying (1.1) are given in Figure 1. It turns out that if G is not strongly connected then the system (1.1) either does not make sense or has no solutions X' for generic X. When G is strongly connected, X' is uniquely determined as an element of the projective space, and we give an explicit combinatorial formula for X' in terms of X as a certain weighted sum over arborescences of G in Theorem 2.3. This sum has appeared earlier in the context of the Abelian Sandpile Model as we discuss in Remark 2.9.

The values of the R-system naturally lie in the projective space so one cannot directly talk about the Laurent phenomenon. However, we observe in many cases that the R-system possesses a closely related property of *singularity confinement*, which reduces via the same Laurentification technique to the Laurent property of a suitable τ -sequence. Just as the Laurent property, singularity confinement can only occur if a lot of unexpected cancellations happen as the dynamical system proceeds. We show how in many cases, the τ -sequence is a special case of a cluster algebra dynamics, or, more generally, a *Laurent phenomenon algebra* [LP16a] dynamics. However, for the most symmetric directed graphs (such as *toric* or *bidirected graphs* that we consider in Sections 14 and 15 respectively), the τ -sequence still conjecturally has the Laurent property, but is not a special case of any other Laurent system studied before. Thus one advantage of generalizing birational rowmotion from posets to strongly connected directed graphs is that it provides access to much more symmetric objects one can start with to produce a τ -sequence all of whose entries are Laurent polynomials.

The first part of the paper is devoted to studying some general properties of R-systems. We define R-systems in Section 2, and then in Section 3 we discuss the singularity confinement and algebraic entropy properties, as well as how they can be proved using τ -sequences. We then demonstrate Hone's Laurentification procedure in the case of the discrete Painlevé equation and compare it to a similar construction for an R-system in Section 4. We introduce a conserved quantity

$$\mathcal{F}_G(X) = \sum_{(u,w)\in E} \frac{X_w}{X_u}$$

of the *R*-system which we call the *superpotential* in Section 5. It generalizes the superpotential for Type *A* partial flag varieties studied in the mirror symmetry literature, see [Giv97, BCFKvS00, Rie06, MR13, RW15, LT17]. We also discuss the critical points of \mathcal{F}_G and return to the *R*-systems associated with Gelfand-Tsetlin patterns in the same section.

The second part of the paper is concerned with various special classes of directed graphs. We start by considering several simple sporadic examples in Section 10, and then pass to a more systematic approach. In Section 11, we show how the Somos and Gale-Robinson sequences [Gal91, Guy04] arise as τ -sequences for Rsystems associated to some directed graphs. We then prove in Section 12 that the R-system associated with any subgraph of a bidirected cycle admits a τ -sequence coming from a T-system in the sense of Nakanishi [Nak11] in a cluster algebra associated with a certain quiver. Just like for rectangular posets the R-system reduces to a periodic Y-system dynamics, we show in Section 13 that the R-system for a cylindric poset naturally reduces in a similar way to a Laurent phenomenon algebra dynamics. We then continue this series of examples of graphs on surfaces by studying toric directed graphs in Section 14 for which the τ -sequence still appears to have the Laurent property but is not a special case of either a cluster algebra or a Laurent phenomenon algebra. Finally, in Section 15, we study the R-system dynamics on bidirected graphs. We show that the *coefficient-free* R-system is periodic for all such graphs, however, the *R*-system with coefficients conjecturally produces even more symmetric and mysterious τ -sequences with Laurent property. In particular, the *R*-system with coefficients for the complete bidirected graph

is universal in the sense that any other R-system (in particular, those reducing to Somos and Gale Robinson sequences) can be obtained from it by a suitable specialization of the coefficients, and thus some questions regarding arbitrary Rsystems can be reduced to this universal case, which, however, appears to be very hard.

Part 1. General *R*-systems

2. The definition of the R-system

Let G = (V, E) be a directed simple graph (*digraph* for short), that is, G is not allowed to have loops or multiple edges with the same start and end. We say that G is *strongly connected* if for any two vertices $u, v \in V$, there exists a directed path from u to v in G. Let \mathbb{S} be a ring and \mathbb{K} be its field of fractions.¹ A weighted digraph $G = (V, E, \operatorname{wt})$ is a digraph with a weight function $\operatorname{wt} : E \to \mathbb{K}^*$ taking non-zero values in \mathbb{K} . Every digraph has a canonical weight function that assigns a weight of one to every edge.

Let U be a non-empty finite set. We denote by $\mathbb{P}^{U}(\mathbb{K})$ the (|U|-1)-dimensional projective space over \mathbb{K} , that is, the set of all vectors $X = (X_u)_{u \in U} \in \mathbb{K}^U \setminus \{0\}$ modulo simultaneous rescalings by non-zero scalars $\lambda \in \mathbb{K}^*$. If $U = [n] := \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ then we also write $X = (X_1 : X_2 : \cdots : X_n)$.

We now introduce our main object of study. Let G = (V, E, wt) be a weighted digraph. We consider the following system of equations in the variables $X = (X_v)_{v \in V}$ and $X' = (X'_v)_{v \in V}$:

(2.1)
$$X_v X'_v = \left(\sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) X_w\right) \left(\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \frac{\operatorname{wt}(u,v)}{X'_u}\right)^{-1}, \text{ for all } v \in V.$$

A more symmetric way of writing down these equations is

(2.2)
$$\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,v) \frac{X'_v}{X'_u} = \sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) \frac{X_w}{X_v}, \text{ for all } v \in V.$$

It is clear that X and X' give a solution to (2.1) if and only if λX and $\mu X'$ give a solution to (2.1). Here $\lambda, \mu \in \mathbb{K}^*$ are non-zero scalars and $\lambda X := (\lambda X_v)_{v \in V}$. Thus (2.1) can be considered as a system of equations on $\mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{K})$ (where we treat X as the given input and X' as the output that we need to find).

To explain our first main result, we need to introduce the notion of an *arbores-cence*.

Definition 2.1. Given a strongly connected digraph G and a vertex $v \in V$, an *arborescence rooted at* v is a map: $T: V \setminus \{v\} \to V$ such that

¹We always assume that S is a unique factorization domain (UFD) with unity and that it is a ring of characteristic zero. The only rings that we consider in this text are (Laurent) polynomial rings over \mathbb{Z} or \mathbb{Z} itself.



FIGURE 2. A strongly connected digraph G from Example 2.2 (left). Its four arborescences and their weights (right).

- for any $u \in V \setminus \{v\}$, we have $(u, T(u)) \in E$;
- for any $u \in V \setminus \{v\}$, there exists $k \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ such that $T^k(u) = v$.

In other words, an arborescence rooted at v is a collection of edges of G that together form a spanning tree oriented towards v. The set of all arborescences rooted at v is denoted by $\mathcal{T}(G, v)$. Given a point $X \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ with non-zero coordinates, the *weight* wt $(T; X) \in \mathbb{K}$ of T is defined to be

$$\operatorname{wt}(T;X) := \prod_{u \in V \setminus \{v\}} \operatorname{wt}(u,T(u)) \frac{X_{T(u)}}{X_u}.$$

Example 2.2. Let $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{Q}(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ be the field of rational functions in three variables. Consider the digraph G with vertex set $V = \{1, 2, 3\}$ and edge set $E = \{(1, 2), (2, 3), (3, 1), (1, 3)\}$ shown in Figure 2 (left). We consider the *coefficient-free* R-system, i.e., we assume that all edge weights are equal to 1.

Suppose that $X = (x_1 : x_2 : x_3)$. There are four arborescences $T^{(1)}, \ldots, T^{(4)}$ in G, shown in Figure 2 (right) together with their weights.

Theorem 2.3. Let $G = (V, E, \operatorname{wt})$ be a strongly connected weighted digraph. Then there exists a birational map $\phi : \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K}) \dashrightarrow \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ defined on some Zariski open subset $O \subset \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ such that for each $X \in O$, there exists a unique $X' \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ that gives a solution to (2.1), and in this case we have $\phi(X) = X'$. Explicitly, $X' = (X'_{v})_{v \in V}$ is given by

(2.3)
$$X'_{v} = \frac{X_{v}}{\sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \operatorname{wt}(T;X)}.$$

Example 2.4. For the digraph from Example 2.2, according to Theorem 2.3, the unique solution to (2.1) is given by

(2.4)
$$x'_1 = \frac{x_1 x_2 x_3}{x_1 x_3} = x_2; \quad x'_2 = \frac{x_1 x_2 x_3}{x_1 x_2} = x_3; \quad x'_3 = \frac{x_1 x_2 x_3}{x_2 x_3 + x_3^2} = \frac{x_1 x_2}{x_2 + x_3}.$$

Let us check that setting $X' := (x'_1 : x'_2 : x'_3)$ indeed gives a solution to (2.1):

(2.5)
$$x_{1}x_{1}' = (x_{2} + x_{3})\left(\frac{1}{x_{3}'}\right)^{-1} = x_{1}x_{2};$$
$$x_{2}x_{2}' = (x_{3})\left(\frac{1}{x_{1}'}\right)^{-1} = x_{2}x_{3};$$
$$x_{3}x_{3}' = (x_{1})\left(\frac{1}{x_{1}'} + \frac{1}{x_{2}'}\right)^{-1} = \frac{x_{1}x_{2}x_{3}}{x_{2} + x_{3}};$$

One easily verifies directly that this solution is unique as an element of $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$. Thus for the digraph in Figure 2, the map ϕ sends $(x_1 : x_2 : x_3)$ to $(x_2 : x_3 : \frac{x_1x_2}{x_2+x_3})$.

Definition 2.5. Let G = (V, E, wt) be a strongly connected weighted digraph. The *R*-system associated with *G* is a discrete dynamical system consisting of iterative application of the map ϕ . More precisely, for $\mathcal{I} \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$, the *R*-system is a family $(R(t))_{t\geq 0}$ of elements of $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ defined for each nonnegative integer *t* via $R(t) = \phi^{t}(\mathcal{I})$.

Remark 2.6. For each $t \ge 0$, R(t) is defined for all \mathcal{I} belonging to some Zariski open set in $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$. However, if \mathbb{K} is a rational field in some variables and \mathcal{I} can be written as a subtraction-free rational expression in these variables then the same is true for $\phi(\mathcal{I})$ and thus in this case R(t) is defined for all $t \ge 0$.

Remark 2.7. Let us explain how our notion of an *R*-system is a direct generalization of birational rowmotion of [EP14]. Given a finite poset (P, \leq) , denote by \hat{P} the poset obtained from *P* by attaching a minimum $\hat{0}$ and a maximum $\hat{1}$. One then constructs a digraph G = G(P) as follows: first let G' be obtained from the Hasse diagram of \hat{P} by orienting every edge upwards. In other words, G' contains an edge (u, v) if and only if $u \leq v$ in \hat{P} . Then, *G* is obtained from G' by identifying the vertices $\hat{0}$ and $\hat{1}$ into a new vertex *s*. Thus the vertex set of *G* is equal to $V = P \cup \{s\}$. See Figure 3 for an example. We consider the canonical weight function assigning weight 1 to every edge.

Clearly G is a strongly connected digraph, and it is a non-trivial consequence of Theorem 2.3 that the R-system dynamics associated with G is identical to the birational rowmotion dynamics associated with P. To see that, note that one iteration of birational rowmotion gives the unique solution to the system of equations obtained from (2.1) by removing the equation corresponding to s. However, by Theorem 2.3, the solution to the whole system (2.1) exists and thus it has to coincide with the output of birational rowmotion. We also note that the R-system operates on $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ while birational rowmotion operates on \mathbb{K}^{P} so in order to perform the reduction one needs to rescale the entries of R(t) so that $R_{s}(t) = 1$ for all $t \geq 0$.

Example 2.8. Consider a poset P whose Hasse diagram is shown in Figure 4 (left). We see that after applying birational rowmotion to the initial values a, b, c, d,



FIGURE 3. Transforming a poset P (left) into a strongly connected digraph G(P) (right). Using this construction, birational rowmotion of Einstein-Propp [EP14] for P becomes a special case of the Rsystem associated with G(P), see Remark 2.7.



FIGURE 4. Applying birational rowmotion to a poset P with four elements (left) produces a solution to the R-system associated with G(P) (right).

the toggle relation at the extra vertex s of G(P) shown in Figure 4 (right) is automatically satisfied:

$$1 \cdot 1 = (a+b) \left(\left(\frac{c+d}{ac}\right)^{-1} + \left(\frac{c+d}{ad+bc+bd}\right)^{-1} \right)^{-1}.$$

Remark 2.9. The denominator in the right hand side of (2.3) has a meaning in the theory of sandpiles [Big99, BN07, HLM⁺08]. For example, after setting $X_u = 1$ for all $u \in V$ and wt(u, w) = 1 for all $u, w \in V$, the value of the denominator equals the size of the critical group (also known as the sandpile group or the Jacobian group) of G with v chosen as the designated sink. Without setting $X_u = 1$, this formula gives an expression for the cokernel of the weighted Laplacian matrix. It would be interesting to see if there is a deeper relationship between these two areas.

We say that the *R*-system is coefficient-free if wt(e) = 1 for all $e \in E$, otherwise we sometimes call it the *R*-system with coefficients.

Let us define two formal sets of variables $\mathbf{x}_V = (x_v)_{v \in V}$ and $\mathbf{x}_E = (x_e)_{e \in E}$.

Definition 2.10. Let $\mathbb{S} = \mathbb{Q}[\mathbf{x}_V, \mathbf{x}_E]$, and consider a strongly connected digraph G = (V, E). Define wt', wt'' : $E \to \mathbb{S}$ by wt'(e) = 1, wt''(e) = x_e . The *R*-system associated with (V, E, wt'') given by initial conditions $R(0) = \mathbf{x}_V$ is called the *universal R-system with coefficients associated with G*. Similarly, the *R*-system associated with (V, E, wt') with initial conditions $R(0) = \mathbf{x}_V$ is called the *universal coefficient-free R-system associated with G*.

3. SINGULARITY CONFINEMENT AND ALGEBRAIC ENTROPY

Our main motivation for studying R-systems comes from various properties that they share with known integrable systems. Let us first give the necessary definitions.

Recall that \mathbb{K} is the field of fractions of some unique factorization domain \mathbb{S} . We denote by \mathbb{S}^* the set of invertible elements of \mathbb{S} and we say that an element $r \in \mathbb{S} \setminus \mathbb{S}^*$ is *irreducible* if whenever $r = r_1 r_2$, either r_1 or r_2 is an invertible element of \mathbb{S} . Two elements $r_1, r_2 \in \mathbb{S}$ are *coprime* if every $r \in \mathbb{S}$ that divides both r_1 and r_2 is invertible, i.e., $r \in \mathbb{S}^*$.

Definition 3.1. Let $x \in \mathbb{S}$ be an element and let $r \in \mathbb{S}$ be an irreducible element. Define the *multiplicity* $\operatorname{mult}_r(x)$ to be the maximal integer $m \ge 0$ such that x is divisible by r^m .

Definition 3.2. Let V be a set. Given an element $X = (X_v)_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{K})$, its canonical form is any vector $\tilde{X} = (\tilde{X}_v)_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{S}^V$ such that the greatest common divisor of the elements $\{\tilde{X}_v \mid v \in V\}$ is 1 and $\tilde{X} = X$ in $\mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{K})$.

For instance, the canonical form of $\left(x_2: x_3: \frac{x_1x_2}{x_2+x_3}\right)$ from Example 2.2 is

$$(x_2(x_2+x_3), x_3(x_2+x_3), x_1x_2).$$

Note that the canonical form of an element of $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ is defined uniquely up to a multiplication by a common unit element $r \in \mathbb{S}^{*}$.

Definition 3.3. Given an element $X = (X_v)_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{K})$ and an irreducible element $r \in \mathbb{S}$, define $\operatorname{mult}_r(X) = (\operatorname{mult}_r(\tilde{X}_v))_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{Z}^V$, where \tilde{X} is the canonical form of X.

Thus $\operatorname{mult}_r(X)$ is a vector of nonnegative integers with at least one zero coordinate.

When S is a polynomial ring in some number of variables, we denote by $\deg(r)$ the degree of the polynomial $r \in S$, and for $X \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$, we let $\deg(X)$ be the maximal degree of \tilde{X}_{v} over all $v \in V$, where again $\tilde{X} \in \mathbb{S}^{V}$ is the canonical form of X.

We are now ready to define the two important properties that are widely regarded as integrability tests in the area of integrable systems.

Definition 3.4. Let G = (V, E, wt) be a strongly connected weighted digraph and let R(t) be the associated *R*-system. We say that R(t) has the *singularity* confinement property if for any irreducible element $r \in S$, we have $\operatorname{mult}_r(R(t)) = 0 \in \mathbb{Z}^V$ for infinitely many $t \ge 0$.

Definition 3.5. Let G = (V, E) be a strongly connected digraph. The *algebraic* entropy d(G) of the associated universal *R*-system with coefficients is the limit

(3.1)
$$d(G) := \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{\log \deg(R(t))}{t}.$$

In a lot of cases, the properties of singularity confinement and having zero algebraic entropy indicate that the discrete dynamical system in question is integrable in the sense of possessing a large amount of symmetries, or a large number of conserved quantities. Singularity confinement was introduced by Grammaticos, Ramani, and Papageorgiou [GRP91], and algebraic entropy was introduced by Bellon-Viallet [BV99].

Remark 3.6. We note that singularity confinement actually is a surprising property of an *R*-system: indeed, suppose that $r \in S$ is an irreducible factor that appears in $X_v(t)$ for some $v \in V$ but does not appear in $X_u(t+1)$ for any $u \in V$. Since *r* cannot appear in $X_u(t)$ for all $u \in V$ when X(t) is written in canonical form, let us assume that *r* does not appear in $X_u(t)$ for at least one outgoing neighbor *u* of *v*. Then the left hand side of (2.1) is trivially divisible by *r*, and therefore the same should be true for the right hand side, however, none of the two factors in the right hand side to be divisible by *r*, we need to add up several terms, each of which is not divisible by *r*, so that their sum is divisible by *r*. This is exactly the kind of a "fortuitous cancellation" that usually is associated with the Laurent phenomenon.

4. LAURENTIFICATION

In a lot of cases, studying singularity confinement and algebraic entropy of a discrete dynamical system reduces to studying the same phenomena for another recursive sequence (called the τ -sequence in [Hon07]) that has the Laurent property, i.e., all of its entries are Laurent polynomials in the initial variables. In [HHvdKQ17], this technique is called Laurentification. Let us illustrate it via a well-studied example of the discrete Painlevé equation $d - P_I$ of Ramani-Grammaticos-Hietarinta [RGH91].

Example 4.1. Let us consider a recursive sequence $(u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ defined by $u_0 = x_0$, $u_1 = x_1$, $u_2 = x_2$, and

(4.1)
$$u_{n+1} = -\frac{1}{u_n} - \frac{1}{u_{n-1}} + \frac{\alpha}{u_n} \quad \text{for } n \ge 2.$$

Here $\alpha \in \mathbb{K}^*$ is an arbitrary non-zero element. The map $(u_{n-2}, u_{n-1}, u_n) \mapsto (u_{n-1}, u_n, u_{n+1})$ is known as the *DTKQ-2 map* (cf. [DTvdKQ12]) and is a special case of both $d - P_I$ and the *additive QRT map* [HHvdKQ17, Eq. (3)]. Let us now consider the substitution

$$u_n = \frac{\tau_n \tau_{n+3}}{\tau_{n+1} \tau_{n+2}}$$

It imposes the following recurrence relation on the sequence $(\tau_n)_{n>0}$:

$$\tau_n \tau_{n-3}^2 \tau_{n-4} + \tau_{n-1}^2 \tau_{n-4}^2 + \tau_{n-1} \tau_{n-2}^2 \tau_{n-5} = \alpha \tau_{n-2}^2 \tau_{n-3}^2.$$

As it is shown in [HHvdKQ17], the entries of the sequence (τ_n) are Laurent polynomials in the variables $\tau_0, \tau_1, \ldots, \tau_4$. The degrees of these polynomials form a sequence 2, 4, 6, 9, 12, 16, 20, 25, 30, ... which is easily shown to be equal to $\lfloor n^2/4 \rfloor$. This immediately implies that the discrete dynamical system (4.1) has zero algebraic entropy: the degree sequence grows quadratically rather than exponentially. Showing singularity confinement in this case is harder: one possible way is to prove that for each $n \geq 0$, τ_n is an *irreducible* Laurent polynomial in the variables $\tau_0, \tau_1, \ldots, \tau_4$ and that τ_n and τ_m are coprime for $n \neq m$.

This is a prototypical example of an integrable system of interest. See [HHvdKQ17] or [Hon07] for many other instances of applying the Laurentification technique to study integrability. Let us now compare this with our computation in Example 2.2. Recall that we had a map

$$\phi: (x_1:x_2:x_3) \mapsto \left(x_2:x_3:\frac{x_1x_2}{x_2+x_3}\right)$$

This suggests introducing the sequence $(u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ defined by $u_0 = x_1$, $u_1 = x_2$, $u_2 = x_3$, and

$$u_{n+1} = \frac{u_{n-1}u_{n-2}}{u_{n-1} + u_n}, \quad \text{for } n \ge 2.$$

Thus for all $t \ge 0$, the *R*-system associated with the digraph in Figure 2 satisfies $R(t) = (u_t : u_{t+1} : u_{t+2})$. After making the substitution

$$u_n = \frac{\tau_n}{\tau_{n+1}}$$

we get that the sequence (τ_n) is defined by a recurrence relation

$$\tau_n \tau_{n-4} = \tau_{n-1} \tau_{n-3} + \tau_{n-2}^2, \quad \text{for } n \ge 4,$$

with initial data $\tau_0 = x_1 x_2 x_3$, $\tau_1 = x_2 x_3$, $\tau_2 = x_3$, $\tau_3 = 1$. This is the wellstudied Somos-4 sequence [Gal91] which is a certain reduction of the Hirota-Miwa equation [Miw82]. In particular, its entries are irreducible Laurent polynomials in x_1, x_2, x_3 that are pairwise coprime, see [FZ02b] and [KMMT14, Theorem 3]. Their degrees, moreover, are well known to grow quadratically (cf. Proposition 11.4), and, as a corollary, we obtain the following result: **Proposition 4.2.** The coefficient-free *R*-system associated with the digraph from Figure 2 has the singularity confinement property and its algebraic entropy is zero.

5. MIRROR SYMMETRY, SUPERPOTENTIAL CRITICAL POINTS, AND GT PATTERNS

In this section, for any strongly connected digraph G, we define a certain Laurent polynomial \mathcal{F}_G called the *superpotential* of G. We give two results on the number of fixed points of \mathcal{F}_G and then explain how our results are related to the superpotentials that appear in the mirror symmetry literature.

Throughout this section, we assume G = (V, E, wt) to be a strongly connected weighted digraph.

Definition 5.1. The superpotential $\mathcal{F}_G : \mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{K}) \dashrightarrow \mathbb{K}$ is defined by

(5.1)
$$\mathcal{F}_G(X) = \sum_{(u,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,w) \frac{X_w}{X_u}.$$

One immediate observation is that \mathcal{F}_G is a *conserved quantity* of the *R*-system associated with *G*:

Proposition 5.2. Let $X, X' \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ be such that $\phi(X) = X'$. Then we have $\mathcal{F}_{G}(X) = \mathcal{F}_{G}(X').$

Proof. Using (2.2), we get

$$\mathcal{F}_G(X) = \sum_{v \in V} \sum_{(v,w) \in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) \frac{X_w}{X_v} = \sum_{v \in V} \sum_{(u,v) \in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,v) \frac{X'_v}{X'_u} = \mathcal{F}_G(X'),$$

which finishes the proof of the proposition.

For the case of Example 2.2, where $X = (x_1 : x_2 : x_3)$ and $X' = (x_2 : x_3 : \frac{x_1 x_2}{x_2 + x_3})$, we have

$$\mathcal{F}_G(X) = \frac{x_2}{x_1} + \frac{x_3}{x_2} + \frac{x_3}{x_1} + \frac{x_1}{x_3}$$

while

$$\mathcal{F}_G(X') = \frac{x_3}{x_2} + \frac{x_1 x_2}{x_3 (x_2 + x_3)} + \frac{x_1 x_2}{x_2 (x_2 + x_3)} + \frac{x_2 (x_2 + x_3)}{x_1 x_2}$$

The reader is encouraged to check that the two expressions coincide.

Another relation between the R-system and the superpotential is that the fixed points of the former are the critical points of the latter:

Proposition 5.3. We have $\phi(X) = X$ if and only if the gradient of \mathcal{F}_G vanishes on X.

Proof. This fact is obvious from the definition of \mathcal{F}_G .

$$\square$$

Our next result concerns positive critical points of the superpotential. Let us define $\mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$ to be the subset of $\mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{R})$ that consists of all points $X = (X_v)_{v \in V}$ such that $X_v > 0$ for all $v \in V$. Similarly, let $\mathbb{R}_{>0}^V$ be the subset of \mathbb{R}^V consisting of points with all coordinates positive. When $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{R}$, we denote by $\phi_{>0}$ the restriction of ϕ to $\mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$. Recall that by Remark 2.6, $\phi_{>0}$ is defined on the whole $\mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$ rather than on a Zariski open subset of it.

Proposition 5.4. Suppose that $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{R}$ and for all $(u, w) \in E$, the weight $\operatorname{wt}(u, w)$ is a positive real number. Then there exists a unique fixed point of $\phi_{>0} : \mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V \to \mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$ (also the unique positive critical point of \mathcal{F}_G).

Proof. Let $W = \mathbb{R}^V / \langle (1, 1, \ldots, 1) \rangle$ be a (|V|-1)-dimensional space and define a diffeomorphism exp : $W \to \mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$ sending $\lambda = (\lambda_v)_{v \in V} \in W$ to $X = (\exp(\lambda_v))_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$. In the λ -coordinates, \mathcal{F}_G has a positive definite Hessian by a direct computation, see [Rie06, p. 137], and thus the unique critical point of \mathcal{F}_G is the one where it attains its minimum. Such a point exists since \mathcal{F}_G takes positive values on $\mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$ and tends to $+\infty$ at the boundary of $\mathbb{RP}_{>0}^V$. We are done with the proof. \Box

We now pass to the case $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{C}$ and let the weights $\operatorname{wt}(u, w)$ be generic complex numbers. In this setting, the number of critical points of \mathcal{F}_G is given by Kouchnirenko's theorem [Kou76]:

Theorem 5.5. When the weights wt(u, v) are generic complex numbers, the number of critical points of \mathcal{F}_G (all of which are non-degenerate) in $\mathbb{P}^V(\mathbb{C})$ equals the normalized (|V| - 1)-dimensional volume of the Newton polytope $N(\mathcal{F}_G) \subset \mathbb{R}^V$ of \mathcal{F}_G defined by

$$N(\mathcal{F}_G) := \operatorname{Conv} \{ e_v - e_u \mid (u, v) \in E \}.$$

For arbitrary weights, the number of critical points counted with multiplicities is at most the volume of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$.

Here $\{e_v\}_{v\in V}$ is the standard linear basis of \mathbb{R}^V and Conv denotes the convex hull. The polytope $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ belongs to the hyperplane with zero sum of coordinates, and the normalized volume of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ equals (|V| - 1)! times the standard (|V| - 1)dimensional volume of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ in \mathbb{R}^V . Since G is strongly connected, $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ contains the origin. The polytope $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ is closely related to the root polytope of Postnikov [Pos09] which is the convex hull of some subset of positive roots of the Type A_n root system together with the origin. In fact, we can give a simple combinatorial interpretation of this volume by constructing a *central triangulation* of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ as in [Pos09, Section 13].

Definition 5.6. Given a digraph G = (V, E), an oriented spanning tree of G is a subset $T \subset E$ such that the undirected graph (V, T) is a tree. In other words, T is an oriented spanning tree if |T| = |V| - 1 and the graph (V, T) is connected.

Definition 5.7. We say that an oriented spanning tree $T \subset E$ is *admissible* if there is no path $u_1, u_2, \ldots, u_k \in V$ such that $(u_i, u_{i+1}) \in T$ for $1 \leq i < k$ but



FIGURE 5. The Newton polytope of the superpotential \mathcal{F}_G for the digraph G from Figure 2. Its central triangulation into 4 simplices is shown in blue, thus its normalized volume equals 4.

 $(u_1, u_k) \in E$. We say that two oriented spanning trees $T_1, T_2 \subset E$ are *compatible* if all the oriented cycles of the digraph $(V, T_1 \cup T_2^{\text{op}})$ have length 2. Here we denote $T_2^{\text{op}} := \{(v, u) \mid (u, v) \in T_2\}.$

We obtain the following combinatorial interpretation for the number of critical points of \mathcal{F}_G when the weights are generic:

Proposition 5.8. The normalized volume of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ equals the maximal size of a collection of admissible and pairwise compatible oriented spanning trees of G.

Proof. This follows by adapting the proofs of [Pos09, Lemmas 12.6 and 13.2] to the case when G is strongly connected in a straightforward way.

For instance, the map ϕ from Example 2.2 has 4 fixed points in $\mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{C})$ when the weights are generic complex numbers. The normalized volume of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ in this case is also equal to 4, see Figure 5. The digraph G has five oriented spanning trees and all of them are admissible except for $\{(1,2), (2,3)\}$ since (1,3) is contained in E. The other four trees are pairwise compatible and thus form a central triangulation of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ shown in Figure 5.

5.1. Frozen variables and the connection with mirror symmetry. Givental [Giv97] gave a mirror construction for the full flag variety of Type A which was later generalized in [BCFKvS00] to the case of general partial flag varieties of Type A. It turns out that the phase function on the mirror model (also called the *superpotential* in the mirror symmetry literature) is a Laurent polynomial which coincides with \mathcal{F}_G for a certain strongly connected weighted digraph G. Consequently, the fixed points of the R-system associated with G get an interpretation in this mirror symmetric context: the number of complex critical points of \mathcal{F}_G equals



FIGURE 6. The digraph $G_{2,5,6}$ (left) and the corresponding strongly connected weighted digraph G (right). The unlabeled edges of G have weight 1. The coordinates are in matrix notation. The left figure is reproduced from [Rie06, Figure 1].

the dimension of the quantum cohomology ring of the corresponding partial flag variety, see [Giv97, p. 11] or [Rie08, Corollary 4.2]. In particular, the superpotential for the full flag variety in Type A_n has (n + 1)! complex critical points. The existence of a totally positive critical point was shown in [Rie06] (Type A) and [Rie12] (general type). Its uniqueness was shown in [Rie06] (Type A) and [LR16] (general type).

Let us briefly explain which digraphs generate superpotentials for Type A partial flag varieties. We follow the exposition in [Rie06, §5]. Recall that a partial flag variety in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} is associated to any strictly increasing sequence $0 = n_0 < n_1 < \cdots < n_k < n_{k+1} = n+1$ of integers. Define a digraph $G_{n_1,\ldots,n_k} = (\mathcal{V}, \mathcal{A})$ as follows. The vertex set \mathcal{V} is a disjoint union of \mathcal{V}_{\bullet} and \mathcal{V}_{\star} . We refer to the elements of the latter as *frozen vertices*. Explicitly, these sets are given by

(5.2)
$$\mathcal{V}_{\bullet} = \bigcup_{j=1}^{\kappa} \{ (m, r) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^{2} \mid n_{j} \leq m < n_{j+1}, 1 \leq r \leq n_{j} \};$$
$$\mathcal{V}_{\star} = \{ \star_{j} := (n_{j} - 1, n_{j-1} + 1) \mid j = 1, \dots, k+1 \};$$

The edge set \mathcal{A} consists of all pairs ((m + 1, r), (m, r)) and ((m, r + 1), (m, r))whenever both vertices belong to \mathcal{V} . An example for k = 3 and $(n_0, n_1, n_2, n_3, n_4) = (0, 2, 5, 6, 8)$ is given in Figure 6 (left).

Additionally, there are k fixed frozen parameters² $(\tilde{q}_1, \ldots, \tilde{q}_k) \in \mathbb{K}^k$ and the superpotential is a Laurent polynomial $\mathcal{F}_{n_1,\ldots,n_k} : \mathbb{K}^{\mathcal{V}_{\bullet}} \to \mathbb{K}$ which is, loosely speaking,

²It is more convenient for us to consider k + 1 parameters $(\tilde{q}_1, \ldots, \tilde{q}_k, \tilde{q}_{k+1})$ representing a point in the projective space, rescaled so that $\tilde{q}_{k+1} = 1$.

given by (5.1). More precisely, for $X \in \mathbb{K}^{\mathcal{V}_{\bullet}}$, extend X to a point $\tilde{X} \in \mathbb{P}^{\mathcal{V}}(\mathbb{K})$ by setting $\tilde{X}_{\star_{i}} := \tilde{q}_{j}$ for $1 \leq j \leq k$ and $\tilde{X}_{\star_{k+1}} := 1$, and then we define

$$\mathcal{F}_{n_1,\dots,n_k}(X) := \sum_{(u,w)\in\mathcal{A}} \frac{\bar{X}_w}{\tilde{X}_u}.$$

To reduce this formula to a special case of (5.1), let us create a strongly connected weighted digraph G = (V, E, wt) from G_{n_1,\dots,n_k} . We identify the vertices $\star_1, \dots, \star_{k+1}$ of G_{n_1,\dots,n_k} into one new vertex \star of G, and introduce the weights wt : $E \to \mathbb{K}$ as follows. For every edge $(\star_j, v) \in \mathcal{A}$ of G_{n_1,\dots,n_k} , set wt $(\star_j, v) := 1/\tilde{q}_j$. For every edge $(v, \star_j) \in \mathcal{A}$ of G_{n_1,\dots,n_k} , set wt $(v, \star_j) := \tilde{q}_j$. Finally, for all the remaining edges of $(u, v) \in \mathcal{A}$, set wt(u, v) := 1. See Figure 6 (right). It is clear that $\mathcal{F}_G : \mathbb{P}^{\mathcal{V}_{\bullet} \cup \{\star\}}(\mathbb{K}) \dashrightarrow \mathbb{K}$ now coincides with the projectivization of $\mathcal{F}_{n_1,\dots,n_k} : \mathbb{K}^{\mathcal{V}_{\bullet}} \dashrightarrow \mathbb{K}$ after setting $\mathcal{F}_{n_1,\dots,n_k}(\star) := 1$. Note also that one can consider R-systems with frozen variables in a similar way, and the above reduction procedure shows that this is the same generality as just R-systems with coefficients introduced in Definition 2.5.

Remark 5.9. We note that the equality in Theorem 5.5 does not directly apply to the superpotentials coming from mirror symmetry since their coefficients are not "generic enough". This can already be seen for the full flag variety in \mathbb{C}^3 . Here we have k = 2 and $(n_0, n_1, n_2, n_3) = (0, 1, 2, 3)$, so we get the Gelfand-Tsetlin triangle digraph $G_{1,2}$ shown in Figure 7 (left). It corresponds to a strongly connected weighted digraph G in Figure 7 (middle). The number of critical points of $\mathcal{F}_{n_1,\dots,n_k}$ and therefore of \mathcal{F}_G equals to (n+1)! = 6, however, substituting generic coefficients into \mathcal{F}_G yields a Laurent polynomial with 8 critical points. Equivalently, $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$ has volume 8 as we can see from Figure 7 (right). Thus Theorem 5.5 only yields an upper bound that is not optimal already in this simple case.

Acknowledgments. The material in this section is largely based on conversations with Thomas Lam. We are grateful to him for introducing us to this beautiful subject. We also thank Alex Postnikov for suggesting using Kouchnirenko's theorem to compute the number of critical points of the superpotential.

6. Proof of Theorem 2.3

Let us rewrite (2.1) even more symmetrically:

(6.1)
$$\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,v) \frac{X_v}{X'_u} = \sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) \frac{X_w}{X'_v}, \text{ for all } v \in V.$$



FIGURE 7. The digraph $G_{1,2}$ (left), the corresponding strongly connected weighted digraph G (middle), and the Newton polytope $N(\mathcal{F}_G) \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ (right). It has normalized volume 8 (the number of simplices in any triangulation of its boundary). The blue labels in the middle picture indicate the indexing of the vertices of G so that an edge (i, j) of G yields a vertex $e_j - e_i$ of $N(\mathcal{F}_G)$.

We would like to represent it as a linear system of equations in the variables $T := \left(\frac{X_u}{X'_u}\right)_{u \in V}$. To do so, we rewrite it one more time as follows:

(6.2)
$$\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,v) \frac{X_v}{X_u} \frac{X_u}{X'_u} = \sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) \frac{X_w}{X_v} \frac{X_v}{X'_v}, \quad \text{for all } v \in V.$$

The matrix $A = (a_{vu})$ of this system is given by

$$a_{vu} = \begin{cases} \sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w) \frac{X_w}{X_v}, & \text{if } u = v; \\ -\operatorname{wt}(u,v) \frac{X_v}{X_u}, & \text{if } (u,v) \in E; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Clearly A is a weighted Laplacian matrix of G with edge weights $\operatorname{wt}(u, v) \frac{X_v}{X_u}$, so its *cokernel* (i.e., the unique up to a scalar solution T to the linear system AT = 0) is given by the Matrix-Tree theorem, see, e.g., [Cha82]. We obtain the formula (2.3).

Remark 6.1. Solving the system (6.1) in the variables $(X_v)_{v \in V}$ yields a formula analogous to (2.3) for ϕ^{-1} . Thus ϕ is a birational map.

7. TROPICAL DYNAMICS

Since (2.3) is a subtraction-free expression, one can apply tropicalization to it, i.e., replace multiplication by addition, division by subtraction, and addition by taking the maximum. To give a formal definition, we fix some strongly connected digraph G = (V, E) and consider the (|V| - 1)-dimensional space $W := \mathbb{R}^V / \langle (1, 1, \ldots, 1) \rangle$. Let $\pi : \mathbb{R}^V \to W$ be the natural projection map. For $\lambda \in W$, we denote by $\tilde{\lambda} \in \mathbb{R}^V$ its canonical form, that is, the unique vector such that $\pi(\tilde{\lambda}) = \lambda$ and all coordinates of $\tilde{\lambda}$ are nonnegative, and at least one of them is zero.

Definition 7.1. Define the map $\phi_{\oplus} : W \to W$ as follows. Let $\lambda \in W$ be a vector and choose any representative $\lambda' = (\lambda'_v)_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{R}^V$ of λ (i.e., $\pi(\lambda') = \lambda$). Then we set $\phi_{\oplus}(\lambda) := \pi(\mu')$, where the vector $\mu' = (\mu'_v)_{v \in V} \in \mathbb{R}^V$ is defined by

$$\mu'_{v} := \lambda'_{v} - \max_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \left(\sum_{u \in V \setminus \{v\}} (\lambda'_{T(u)} - \lambda'_{u}) \right).$$

Clearly $\phi_{\oplus}(\lambda)$ does not depend on the choice of λ' .

Definition 7.2. Let $\lambda \in W$ be a vector. The tropical *R*-system associated with *G* with initial conditions λ is a family $(X^{\oplus}(t))_{t\geq 0}$ of elements of *W* defined by $X^{\oplus}(t) = \phi^t_{\oplus}(\lambda)$.

It is a well known fact that the tropical R-system describes the degrees (more generally, the *Newton polytope*) of the values $X_v(t)$ of the R-system associated with G, see, e.g., [GP16, Section 6.1]. Thus, for example, one can deduce the information about the algebraic entropy of the (coefficient-free) R-system by studying the tropical R-system associated with G. This relationship allows one to tropicalize other subtraction-free formulas that are true for R-systems, for example:

Corollary 7.3. The values $X^{\oplus}(t)$ of the tropical *R*-system satisfy the tropical toggle relation:

(7.1)
$$X_v^{\oplus}(t) + X_v^{\oplus}(t+1) = \max_{(v,w)\in E} X_w^{\oplus}(t) + \min_{(u,v)\in E} X_u^{\oplus}(t+1).$$

This tropical toggle relation is the main building block of the Robinson-Schensted-Knuth correspondence for semistandard Young tableaux, see [KB95, Definition 0.1].

Remark 7.4. The rowmotion on order ideals of posets consists of basically applying (7.1) to the vertices of the poset P, under the assumption that $X_{\hat{0}}^{\oplus} = 1$, $X_{\hat{1}}^{\oplus} = 0$, and the rest of the values are equal to either 0 or 1 so that we have $X_v^{\oplus} \leq X_u^{\oplus}$ whenever $u \leq v$ in \hat{P} . Recall that to go from posets to strongly connected digraphs, one needs to identify $\hat{0}$ with $\hat{1}$, so it is not clear to us how to extend the rowmotion action to our setting.

Example 7.5. In the case of the digraph in Figure 2, the map ϕ_{\oplus} sends $(x_1, x_2, x_3) \in W$ to

(7.2)
$$(x'_1, x'_2, x'_3) := (x_2, x_3, x_1 + x_2 - \max(x_2, x_3)).$$

The tropical toggle relations in this case are

$$x_1 + x'_1 = \max(x_2, x_3) + x'_3;$$

$$x_2 + x'_2 = x_3 + x'_1;$$

$$x_3 + x'_3 = x_1 + \min(x'_1, x'_2).$$

Clearly they are satisfied when (x'_1, x'_2, x'_3) are given by (7.2).

Even though tropical dynamics on Gelfand-Tsetlin patterns is important due to its relation to RSK, we leave studying the tropical *R*-system beyond the scope of this paper.

8. Defining τ -sequences

Before we proceed to the next part, where many examples of R-systems are studied in detail, we would like to state a precise definition of a τ -sequence. We will also see that if an R-system admits a τ -sequence then it automatically has the singularity confinement property. Thus the existence of a τ -sequence is a rather strong property, and for the vast majority of the examples that we consider, we will either prove or conjecture that the R-system admits an explicit τ -sequence.

We let F denote a number field such as \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R} , or \mathbb{C} .

Definition 8.1. Let $M, m \ge 0$ be integers and define $\mathbf{y} = (y_1, \ldots, y_M)$ and $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, \ldots, x_m)$ to be the corresponding sets of variables. A *recurrence system* is a pair (Y(t), P), where for $t \ge 0$, $Y(t) = (Y_1(t), \ldots, Y_M(t)) \in (F(\mathbf{x}))^M$ is a family of rational functions in \mathbf{x} and $P = (P_1, \ldots, P_M) \in (F(\mathbf{y}))^M$ is a family of rational functions in \mathbf{y} such that for all $t \ge 0$ and $1 \le i \le M$, we have

$$Y_i(t+1) = P_i(Y_1(t), Y_2(t), \dots, Y_M(t)).$$

Definition 8.2. We say that a recurrence system (Y(t), P) is *Laurent* if for all $t \ge 0$, Y(t) is a *Laurent polynomial* in \mathbf{x} , i.e., $Y_i(t) \in F[\mathbf{x}^{\pm 1}]$ for all $1 \le i \le M$, where $\mathbf{x}^{\pm 1} := (x_1^{\pm 1}, x_2^{\pm 1}, \ldots, x_m^{\pm 1})$. We say that (Y(t), P) is an *irreducible Laurent recurrence system* if for each $t \ge 0$ and each $1 \le i \le M$, $Y_i(t)$ is either a Laurent monomial or an irreducible Laurent polynomial, and, in addition, any two of these Laurent polynomials are coprime elements of $F[\mathbf{x}^{\pm 1}]$.

We are now ready to state the desired definition.

Definition 8.3. Let G = (V, E, wt) be a strongly connected weighted digraph. A Laurent recurrence system (Y(t), P) is said to be a *weak* τ -sequence for the *R*-system associated with *G* if there exists an $M \times |V|$ matrix $A = (a_{iv})$ such that setting

$$X_v(t) = \prod_{i=1}^M Y_i(t)^{a_{iv}}$$

produces a solution to the *R*-system, i.e., we have $X(t+1) = \phi(X(t))$ for all $t \ge 0$. If in addition the Laurent system (Y(t), P) is irreducible and the map $\phi : F^m \to \mathbb{P}^V(F)$ given by $(x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_m) \mapsto (X_v(0))_{v \in V}$ is dominant then (Y(t), P) is said to be a strong τ -sequence for the *R*-system associated with *G*. Here a dominant map is a map whose image is Zariski dense in F^V , so, loosely speaking, requiring the map ϕ to be dominant means that for (almost) any initial data \mathcal{I} of the *R*-system, one can find suitable values of (x_1, \ldots, x_m) such that the above substitution gives a solution to the *R*-system that coincides with \mathcal{I} at time t = 0. We will often have M = m and $Y_i(0) = x_i$ for all $i = 1, 2, \ldots, m$, in which case clearly ϕ is dominant if and only if F^V is spanned by the columns of Atogether with the vector $(1, 1, \ldots, 1) \in F^V$.

The following is clear from the definitions:

Proposition 8.4.

- Suppose that the R-system associated with G admits a strong τ-sequence. Then it has the singularity confinement property.
- Suppose that the R-system associated with G admits a weak τ -sequence with zero algebraic entropy such that the above map ϕ is dominant. Then this R-system has zero algebraic entropy.

9. Background on cluster algebras, T-systems, and LP-algebras

In Part 2, we will consider a lot of examples of R-systems and discuss how they admit various τ -sequences consisting of Laurent polynomials. Before we proceed, we briefly review the theory of cluster and Laurent Phenomenon algebras of [FZ02a, FZ03, BFZ05, FZ07, LP16a] and how they give rise to T-systems defined by Nakanishi [Nak11].

We first describe cluster algebras of Fomin-Zelevinsky. A quiver Q is a digraph without directed cycles of length 1 and 2. We denote by I its vertex set. A seed is a pair (X, Q) consisting of a quiver Q and a family $X = (X_i)_{i \in I}$ of elements of some unique factorization domain attached to the vertices of Q. Given a vertex $k \in I$, one can perform a mutation at k producing a new seed (X', Q') defined as follows.

(i) For each $i \neq k$, let $X'_i := X_i$, and set

(9.1)
$$X'_k := \frac{\prod_{i \to k} X_i + \prod_{k \to j} X_j}{X_k}$$

where the products are taken over the arrows in Q.

- (ii) For each pair $i \to k, k \to j$ of arrows of Q, introduce a new arrow $i \to j$.
- (iii) Reverse the direction of all arrows of Q incident to k.
- (iv) Remove all directed cycles of length 2 in Q and denote the resulting quiver by Q'.

One of the fundamental results in the theory of cluster algebras is the *Laurent* phenomenon:

Theorem 9.1 ([FZ02a]). Let (X, Q) be a seed and let $k_1, k_2, \ldots, k_m \in I$ be a sequence of vertices of Q. Let

$$(X',Q') := \mu_{k_m} \circ \mu_{k_{m-1}} \circ \cdots \circ \mu_{k_1}(X,Q).$$

Then X'_i is a Laurent polynomial in the variables X for each $i \in I$.

Let F_k be the binomial in the numerator in the right hand side of (9.1). One can reconstruct a cluster algebra seed (X, Q) from the data (X, F), where $F = (F_i)_{i \in I}$. More generally, a seed in a Laurent Phenomenon algebra (LP algebra for short) of [LP16a] is a pair (X, F), where $X = (X_i)_{i \in I}$ is a family of elements of some unique factorization domain and $F = (F_i)_{i \in I}$ is a family of exchange polynomials in X such that each F_i is irreducible, not divisible by X_j for any $j \in I$, and does not depend on X_i . Let us give a quick explanation for how the seeds in an LP algebra are mutated. We give a simplified version of the mutation algorithm from [LP16a], and in order for it to work, we restrict ourselves to the generality of seeds coming from double quivers introduced in [ACH16].

Definition 9.2. We say that a seed (X, F) arises from a double quiver if there exists an integer matrix $B = (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ such that for all $i \in I$, we have $b_{ii} = 0$, and

$$F_i(X) = \prod_{j:b_{ij}>0} X_j^{b_{ij}} + \prod_{j:b_{ij}<0} X_j^{-b_{ij}}$$

Note that unlike in the case of a cluster algebra, we allow the situation when $b_{ij} = 0$ while $b_{ji} \neq 0$.

We describe the mutation procedure for LP algebra seeds that arise from a double quiver (this property will hold in all examples we consider in Part 2). Let (X, F) be such a seed and choose some index $k \in I$. Then the *mutation of* (X, F) at k is a new seed $\mu_k(X, F) = (X', F')$ defined via the following algorithm.

- (1) For $i \neq k$, set $X'_i := X_i$.
- (2) If $F_j \neq F_k$ for each $j \neq k$ then set

(3) More generally, for $J := \{j \in I \mid F_j = F_k\}$, we put

(9.3)
$$X'_k := \frac{F_k(X)}{\prod_{j \in J} X_j}$$

- (4) For $i \in I$, if F_i does not depend on X_k then set $F'_i := F_i$ (in particular, set $F'_k := F_k$).
- (5) Otherwise, if F_i depends on X_k , let \tilde{F}_k be obtained from F_k by setting X_i to 0. Then F'_i is obtained from F_i by substituting

$$X_k \to \frac{\tilde{F}_k(X)}{X'_k \prod_{j \in J, j \neq k} X_j}$$

and then multiplying the result by a unique Laurent monomial M in X' so that the product is a polynomial not divisible by X_j for all $j \in I$.

We refer the reader to the next part for numerous examples of applying the above algorithm.

Remark 9.3. It may happen that $\mu_k(X, F)$ does not arise from a double quiver. However, it does if for all $j \in I$ such that F_j depends on X_k , we also get that F_k depends on X_j . In all cases considered below we only mutate at k-s to which this restriction applies, i.e., we always stay within the generality of double quivers.

Similarly to cluster algebras, the Laurent phenomenon still holds in this case.

Theorem 9.4 ([LP16a]). Let (X, Q) be an LP algebra seed and let $k_1, k_2, \ldots, k_m \in I$ be a sequence of elements of I. Let

(9.4)
$$(X',Q') := \mu_{k_m} \circ \mu_{k_{m-1}} \circ \cdots \circ \mu_{k_1}(X,Q).$$

Then X'_i is a Laurent polynomial in the variables X for each $i \in I$.

Remark 9.5. The two substantial differences between this LP algebra setting and the above cluster algebra setting are as follows:

- in a cluster algebra, the matrix *B* from Definition 9.2 is required to be skew-symmetric (or, more generally, *skew-symmetrizable*), and
- even when $F_j = F_k$ for some $j \neq k$, one still defines X'_k according to (9.2), not (9.3). Thus even when the matrix *B* is skew-symmetric, the result of an LP algebra seed mutation can differ from the result of a quiver seed mutation defined above.

Another difference between cluster algebras and LP algebras is that the latter allows seeds where the exchange polynomials F_i have more than two terms, but in this case the mutation algorithm is more involved. Seeds arising from double quivers provide sufficient generality for our purposes, and we refer the reader to [LP16a] for the full account of the theory.

One can construct certain discrete dynamical systems (called *T*-systems and introduced by Nakanishi [Nak11]) using cluster algebras or LP algebras as follows. Suppose that (X, Q) is a cluster algebra seed. Let $k_1, k_2, \ldots, k_m \in I$ be a sequence of mutations and let $\nu : I \to I$ be a bijection such that we have $Q' = \nu(Q)$, where Q' is given by (9.4) and $\nu(Q)$ is the quiver with vertex set I and arrow set $\nu(i) \to \nu(j)$ for each arrow $i \to j$ of Q. This data gives rise to a *T*-system, i.e., a family of rational functions $T(t) = (T_i(t))_{i \in I}$ for all $t \ge 0$ defined by T(0) = Xand

$$(T(t+1),Q) = \nu^{-1} \left(\mu_{k_m} \circ \mu_{k_{m-1}} \circ \cdots \circ \mu_{k_1}(T(t),Q) \right)$$

for all $t \geq 0$. Here we denote $\nu(X, Q) := (\nu(X), \nu(Q))$ and $\nu(X) := (X_{\nu(i)})_{i \in I}$.

Similarly, if (X, F) is an LP algebra seed then one can also define a *T*-system whenever we have a sequence of mutations that produces a seed (X', F') such that for some bijection $\nu : I \to I$, we have

$$F'_{\nu(i)} = F_i(\nu(X'))$$

for all $i \in I$.

Part 2. Specific examples

We investigate the behavior of the R-system for some classes of strongly connected digraphs. We start off by considering several simple cases in Section 10 and then we gradually increase the complexity from section to section until we arrive at the case of bidirected digraphs in Section 15 which turns out to be the hardest one to deal with, producing completely new beautiful recurrence sequences of (conjecturally) Laurent polynomials. We specify in the beginning of each section whether we are considering R-systems with or without coefficients.

10. Small examples

In this section, we give several warm up examples of R-systems exhibiting either singularity confinement or zero algebraic entropy or both of these phenomena. We also give examples that do not have each of these two properties. Unless stated otherwise, we assume that the R-systems are coefficient-free. This section contains a large amount of computations which we carry out in detail, we refer the reader to the next sections where the needed verifications are less tedious and often omitted.

10.1. **Directed cycles.** The simplest strongly connected digraph is a *directed cy*cle, i.e., a digraph G = (V, E) with V = [n] and $E = \{(i, i + 1) \mid i \in [n]\}$, where the indices are taken modulo n. Note that $|\mathcal{T}(G, i)| = 1$ for any $i \in [n]$ and thus the *R*-system consists of iterating a monomial transformation. More explicitly, for $X = (X_i) \in \mathbb{P}^{[n]}(\mathbb{K})$, applying (2.3) yields $X'_i = X_{i-1}$, where $X' = \phi(X)$ and the indices again are taken modulo n. Thus in this case the (coefficient-free) *R*-system is periodic with period n, which is actually a special case of [GR15, Theorem 30]. Note also that the *R*-system with coefficients evolves according to

$$X'_i = \operatorname{wt}(i-1,i)X_{i-1}.$$

Thus the universal R-system with coefficients is still periodic with period n and clearly has the singularity confinement and zero algebraic entropy properties.

We now consider three examples of strongly connected digraphs that are obtained from posets using the procedure described in Figure 3.

10.2. An example with a τ -sequence and zero algebraic entropy. Consider the poset P shown in Figure 8. First, let us build a τ -sequence for the R-system associated with the digraph G(P) (which is defined via the construction in Figure 3).

Consider a seed $(Y_t, Y_{t+1}, \ldots, Y_{t+6}, Z_t)$ associated with the quiver Q in Figure 9 (left).

Theorem 10.1. Mutating Q at the vertices v_0 and u yields a quiver that is isomorphic to Q via a map ν that sends v_i to v_{i-1} for $i = 0, 1, \ldots, 6$ (the indices are taken modulo 7), so we get a T-system. Let us denote by Y_{t+7} and Z_{t+1} the variables obtained after mutating at v_0 and u respectively. Then the exchange relations



FIGURE 8. The poset P from Section 10.2.



FIGURE 9. Mutating at v_0 and u corresponds to rotating the quiver Q on the left hand side clockwise by $2\pi/7$.

for Y_t and Z_t are

$$Y_t Y_{t+7} = Y_{t+3} Y_{t+4} + Z_t,$$

$$Z_t Z_{t+1} = Y_{t+1} Y_{t+3} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+7} + Y_{t+2} Y_{t+4}^2 Y_{t+6}$$

Proof. It is an easy exercise in quiver mutation, see Figure 9. \Box

Now we construct a monomial transformation from this Laurent recurrence system to the R-system associated with G(P) as follows.

(10.1)

$$X_{1}(t) = \frac{Z_{t-1}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}},$$

$$X_{2}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+5}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+4}},$$

$$X_{3}(t) = \frac{Y_{t}Y_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}^{2}},$$

$$X_{4}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}}{Z_{t}},$$

$$X_{5}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+4}},$$

$$X_{6}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}}.$$

Theorem 10.2. Assigning $X_i(t)$ to the vertices of P as in Figure 8 and assigning the value of 1 to the extra vertex s of G(P) gives a solution to the R-system associated with G(P). Thus, the Y-s and Z-s constructed above form a weak τ sequence for this R-system.

Proof. The non-trivial toggle relations to verify are

$$\frac{Z_{t-1}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}}\frac{Z_t}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+4}} = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+5}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+4}} + \frac{Y_tY_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}^2},$$
$$\frac{Y_tY_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}^2}\frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+7}}{Y_{t+4}^2} = \frac{\frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}}{Z_t} + \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+4}}}{\frac{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+4}}{Z_t}},$$
$$\frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}}{Z_t}\frac{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+7}}{Z_{t+1}} = \frac{1}{\frac{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+6}} + \frac{Y_{t+4}^2}{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+7}}},$$

which are equivalent respectively to

$$Z_{t-1}Z_t = Y_t Y_{t+2} Y_{t+4} Y_{t+6} + Y_{t+1} Y_{t+3}^2 Y_{t+5},$$

$$Y_t Y_{t+7} = Y_{t+3} Y_{t+4} + Z_t,$$

$$Z_t Z_{t+1} = Y_{t+1} Y_{t+3} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+7} + Y_{t+2} Y_{t+4}^2 Y_{t+6}.$$

Remark 10.3. Note that the monomial map (10.1) is not dominant since we have $X_2(t)X_6(t) = X_5(t)$. There is however a way to add some coefficients to (10.1) that depend on the residue of t modulo 9 so that the reduction becomes dominant.

As Figure 10 suggests, the degrees of the values of the *R*-system associated with G(P) grow quadratically and thus it has zero algebraic entropy.



FIGURE 10. The quadratic growth is apparent from the plot of the degrees of X(t) from Section 10.2 for $0 \le t \le 100$.



FIGURE 11. The poset P from Section 10.3.

10.3. An example with a τ -sequence and non-zero algebraic entropy. Consider the poset P shown in Figure 11. First, let us build a τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G(P).

Consider a Laurent phenomenon algebra with the seed

$$Y_t, Y_{t+1}, Y_{t+2}, Y_{t+3}, Y_{t+4}, Y_{t+5}, Y_{t+6}, Y_{t+7}, Y_{t+8}, Y_{t+9}, Z_t, Z_{t+1}, Z_{t+2}$$

and the exchange polynomials

$$\begin{split} F_{Y_t} &= Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}^2, \\ F_{Y_{t+1}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}^2 + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Z_tY_{t+9}, \\ F_{Y_{t+2}} &= Y_tY_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+9}^2 + Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}^2Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+3}} &= Y_tY_{t+4}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Z_t, \\ F_{Y_{t+4}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+5}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}^2Y_{t+7}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}^2Z_t^2Y_{t+9}, \\ F_{Y_{t+5}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+6}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+7}} &= Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Z_t + Y_tY_{t+4}Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+8}} &= Y_tY_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Z_{t+1} + Y_{t+1}^2Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+7}, \end{split}$$

$$F_{Y_{t+9}} = Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8},$$

$$F_{Z_t} = F_{Z_{t+1}} = F_{Z_{t+2}} = Y_tY_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+8}.$$

Theorem 10.4. Mutating Y_t into Y_{t+10} and then Z_t into Z_{t+3} preserves the shape of the original seed up to the shift of indices $i \mapsto i+1$. In other words, we have an analog of a T-system. The exchange relations for Y_t and Z_t are

$$Y_t Y_{t+10} = Y_{t+3} Y_{t+7} Z_t Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2 Y_{t+5}^2 Y_{t+8}^2,$$

$$Z_t Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} Z_{t+3} = Y_{t+2} Y_{t+3} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+6} Y_{t+8} Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+1} Y_{t+4} Y_{t+7} Y_{t+10}$$

Remark 10.5. We can see the non-cluster nature of this example in both the exchange polynomials and in the exchange relations. For example, Y_{t+1} appears in the exchange polynomial F_{Y_t} , but Y_t does not appear in the exchange polynomial $F_{Y_{t+1}}$. Also, the product of the four variables $Z_t Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} Z_{t+3}$ on the left hand side of the exchange relation is something that cannot happen in a cluster algebra. It is explained by the rules of the Laurent Phenomenon algebra dynamics and the fact that Z_t , Z_{t+1} , and Z_{t+2} all have the same exchange polynomial at the moment of mutation of Z_t , and thus the result of the mutation is given by (9.3).

Proof. After mutating at Y_t , the new exchange polynomials are

$$\begin{split} F_{Y_t} &= Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}^2, \\ F_{Y_{t+1}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}^2 + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Z_tY_{t+9}, \\ F_{Y_{t+2}} &= Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+9}^2 + Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+1}Y_{t+10}, \\ F_{Y_{t+3}} &= Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}^2Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+6}Z_tY_{t+10}, \\ F_{Y_{t+4}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+5}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}^2Y_{t+7}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}^2Z_t^2Y_{t+9}, \\ F_{Y_{t+5}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+6}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+6}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+6}Z_tY_{t+10}, \\ F_{Y_{t+7}} &= Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}^2Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+6}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+8}} &= Y_{t+1}^2Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+3}^2Y_{t+6}Z_tZ_{t+1}^2Z_{t+2}, \\ F_{Y_{t+8}} &= Y_{t+1}^2Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}, \\ F_{Y_{t+9}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}, \\ F_{Y_{t+10}} &= Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}, \\ F_{Z_t} &= F_{Z_{t+1}} &= F_{Z_{t+2}} = Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+10}. \end{split}$$

Now we mutate at Z_t , obtaining the new exchange polynomials

$$\begin{split} F_{Y_{t+1}} &= Y_{t+4}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}Z_{t+3} + Y_{t+3}^2Y_{t+6}^2Y_{t+9}^2, \\ F_{Y_{t+2}} &= Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+9}^2 + Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+1}Y_{t+10}, \\ F_{Y_{t+3}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+10}^2 + Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}^2Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}^2Z_{t+3}, \\ F_{Y_{t+4}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+5}Z_{t+3} + Y_{t+3}^2Y_{t+6}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+1}, \\ F_{Y_{t+5}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}^2Y_{t+9}Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+4}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}^2Z_{t+3}, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} F_{Y_{t+6}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^2Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9}Z_{t+3} + Y_{t+3}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}^2Z_{t+1}^2Y_{t+10}, \\ F_{Y_{t+7}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}^2Y_{t+9}Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+4}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}^2Z_{t+3}, \\ F_{Y_{t+8}} &= Y_{t+3}^2Y_{t+6}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+1} + Y_{t+1}Y_{t+5}Z_{t+3}, \\ F_{Y_{t+9}} &= Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}, \\ F_{Y_{t+10}} &= Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+3} + Y_{t+3}^2Y_{t+6}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+9}, \\ F_{Z_{t+1}} &= F_{Z_{t+2}} = F_{Z_{t+3}} = Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9}, \end{split}$$

which differ from the original seed by the shift $i \mapsto i + 1$, as desired.

Let us consider for example in detail what happens to $F_{Y_{t+8}}$, all other computations are similar. Setting $Y_{t+8} = 0$ in the original F_{Y_t} , we get the substitution

$$Y_t \leftarrow \frac{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}Z_{t+2}}{Y_{t+10}}$$

to be performed in $F_{Y_{t+8}}$. Bringing the resulting

$$\frac{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_tZ_{t+1}Z_{t+2}}{Y_{t+10}}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Z_{t+1} + Y_{t+1}^2Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+7}$$

to a common denominator and cancelling the common factor Y_{t+7} , we indeed obtain

$$F_{Y_{t+8}} = Y_{t+1}^2 Y_{t+4} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+3}^2 Y_{t+6} Z_t Z_{t+1}^2 Z_{t+2}$$

Then, setting $Y_{t+8} = 0$ in the new

$$F_{Z_t} = Y_{t+2}Y_{t+3}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+10}$$

(which we assume to have computed already), we get the substitution

$$Z_t \leftarrow \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Y_{t+10}}{Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}Z_{t+3}}$$

to be performed in $F_{Y_{t+8}}$. Bringing the resulting

$$Y_{t+1}^2 Y_{t+4} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+10} + Y_{t+3}^2 Y_{t+6} \frac{Y_{t+1} Y_{t+4} Y_{t+7} Y_{t+10}}{Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} Z_{t+3}} Z_{t+1}^2 Z_{t+2}$$

to a common denominator and cancelling the common factor $Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+10}$, we indeed obtain

$$F_{Y_{t+8}} = Y_{t+3}^2 Y_{t+6} Y_{t+7} Z_{t+1} + Y_{t+1} Y_{t+5} Z_{t+3}.$$

Now, consider a reduction from this Laurent recurrence system to the *R*-system associated with G(P) as follows.

$$X_{1}(t) = \frac{Y_{t}Y_{t+9}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+7}Z_{t}Z_{t+1}},$$

$$X_{2}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+4}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+8}}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+6}Z_{t}Z_{t+1}},$$





FIGURE 12. The exponential growth is apparent from the plot of the degrees of X(t) from Section 10.3 for $0 \le t \le 100$.

$$X_{3}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+9}}{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+8}Z_{t+1}},$$

$$X_{4}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+1}Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}^{2}Y_{t+8}Y_{t+9}}{Y_{t+3}Y_{t+7}Z_{t}Z_{t+1}^{2}Z_{t+2}}$$

$$X_{5}(t) = \frac{Y_{t+2}Y_{t+5}Y_{t+6}Y_{t+9}}{Y_{t+4}Y_{t+7}Z_{t+1}Z_{t+2}}.$$

Theorem 10.6. The $X_i(t)$ -s satisfy the relations of the R-system associated with G(P). Thus, the Y(t)-s constructed above form a weak τ -sequence for this R-system.

Proof. The only non-trivial toggle relations to check are

 $X_1(t)X_1(t+1) = X_3(t) + X_4(t)$ and $X_4(t)X_4(t+1) = \frac{X_5(t)}{X_1^{-1}(t) + X_2^{-1}(t)}$,

which are equivalent to

$$Y_t Y_{t+10} = Y_{t+3} Y_{t+7} Z_t Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} + Y_{t+2}^2 Y_{t+5}^2 Y_{t+8}^2 \quad \text{and} \\ Z_t Z_{t+1} Z_{t+2} Z_{t+3} = Y_{t+2} Y_{t+3} Y_{t+5} Y_{t+6} Y_{t+8} Y_{t+9} + Y_{t+1} Y_{t+4} Y_{t+7} Y_{t+10}$$

respectively.

Remark 10.7. Note that this reduction is not dominant since $X_2(t)X_5(t) = X_4(t)$.

As Figure 12 suggests, the degrees of the polynomials appearing in the R-system associated with G(P) grow exponentially and thus it does not have zero algebraic entropy.

10.4. An example without singularity confinement. Consider the poset P shown in Figure 13. After fourteen iterations of the R-system associated with G(P), based on our computer simulation, we get the following values at the vertices.

$$X_1(14) \sim Y_{23} Y_{15} Y_7 Y_0 / (Y_{22} Y_{17} Y_{14} Y_{13} Y_{10} Y_9 Y_6 Y_5 Y_3),$$



FIGURE 13. The poset P from Section 10.4.

$$\begin{split} &X_2(14) \sim Y_{21}Y_{18}Y_{17}Y_{14}Y_8Y_5Y_2Y_3^2/(Y_{22}Y_{19}Y_{16}Y_{10}Y_1Y_4Y_0), \\ &X_3(14) \sim Y_{23}Y_{18}Y_{15}Y_{12}Y_9Y_6Y_2Y_1/(Y_{22}Y_{19}Y_{16}Y_{14}Y_{13}Y_{11}Y_{10}Y_8Y_5Y_3Y_4), \\ &X_4(14) \sim Y_{23}Y_{20}Y_{17}Y_{14}Y_7Y_8Y_2Y_3Y_4/(Y_{24}Y_{22}Y_{12}Y_6Y_1), \\ &X_5(14) \sim Y_{23}Y_{20}Y_{15}Y_{12}Y_{11}Y_8Y_1Y_0/(Y_{22}Y_{21}Y_{16}Y_{13}^2Y_{10}^2Y_5Y_4), \end{split}$$

where Y-s are the irreducible polynomial factors, in the order they appear as factors in $X_i(t)$ -s, $1 \leq t \leq 14$, and $A \sim B$ means that A/B is a monomial in the initial variables, i.e., an invertible element of the corresponding Laurent polynomial ring. We see that not a single factor Y_i has disappeared at the fourteenth step, i.e., the corresponding singularity was not confined. Of course, this does not prove that such confinement does not happen in the future. Nevertheless, we conjecture the following.

Conjecture 10.8. The coefficient-free *R*-system associated with G(P) for the poset *P* from Figure 13 does not possess a strong τ -sequence and does not have the singularity confinement property.

11. R-systems with Somos and Gale-Robinson τ -sequences

In this section, we solve the *inverse problem*: we start with an interesting Laurent sequence $(y_N)_{N\geq 0}$ defined by a recurrence relation:

(11.1)
$$y_0 = x_0, y_1 = x_1, \dots, y_{n-1} = x_{n-1}, \text{ and} y_N y_{N+n} = P(y_{N+1}, y_{N+2}, \dots, y_{N+n-1}) \text{ for } N \ge 0,$$

where P is a polynomial. We then construct a strongly connected digraph G for which the recurrence system (Y(t), P) given by $Y(t) = (Y_i(t))_{i=0}^n$ with $Y_i(t) = y_{t+i}$ is conjecturally a strong or a weak τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G.

We will be interested only in the case of *Gale-Robinson sequences* (which includes Somos sequences as a special case).

Definition 11.1. Let p < q be two distinct positive integers and let n > q. The *Three Term Gale-Robinson sequence* $GR(n; p, q) = (y_N)_{N \ge 0}$ is defined by (11.1)

with

$$P(y_1,\ldots,y_{n-1}) := \alpha y_p y_{n-p} + \beta y_q y_{n-q},$$

where α, β are arbitrary elements of \mathbb{K}^* .

Definition 11.2. Let 0 be three distinct positive integers and let <math>n = p + q + r be their sum. The Four Term Gale-Robinson sequence $GR(p,q,r) = (y_N)_{N>0}$ is defined by (11.1) with

(11.2)
$$P(y_1, \dots, y_{n-1}) := \alpha y_p y_{n-p} + \beta y_q y_{n-q} + \gamma y_r y_{n-r},$$

where α, β, γ are arbitrary elements of \mathbb{K}^* .

The following result was conjectured by Gale and Robinson [Gal91], [Guy04, E15] and shown for both Three and Four Term Gale-Robinson sequences by Fomin and Zelevinsky.

Proposition 11.3 ([FZ02b]).

- (1) For each $N \ge 0$, the entry y_N of GR(n; p, q) is a Laurent polynomial in $x_0, \ldots, x_{n-1}, \alpha, \beta$.
- (2) For each $N \ge 0$, the entry y_N of GR(p,q,r) is a Laurent polynomial in $x_0, \ldots, x_{n-1}, \alpha, \beta, \gamma$.

Let us also mention the algebraic entropy of these sequences:

Proposition 11.4. The degrees of the Laurent polynomials (y_N) grow quadratically in N. In particular, the Three and Four Term Gale-Robinson sequences have zero algebraic entropy.

These results can be deduced from the following two observations. First, the Three Term (resp., Four Term) Gale-Robinson sequence can obtained by a reduction from the *octahedron recurrence*, also known as the *Hirota-Miwa equation* [Miw82, Eq. (1.1)] (resp., from the *cube recurrence*, also known as the *discrete BKP equation* [Miw82, Eq. (1.4)]), as it was first suggested by J. Propp, see [FZ02b]. Second, for the octahedron recurrence (resp., for the cube recurrence), Speyer [Spe07] (resp., Carroll and Speyer [CS04]) gave a combinatorial formula from which the quadratic degree growth follows almost trivially. See [GP17, Corollary 3.3] (resp., [Gal17, Theorem 2.12]) for details.

In the remainder of this section, we describe which strongly connected digraphs correspond to the sequences GR(p + q + 2; p, q) and GR(1, q, r), leaving the other cases open. We will see that the Somos-6 and Somos-7 sequences as special cases of the above, specifically, as GR(1, 2, 3) and GR(1, 2, 4) respectively. We will see later in Figure 17 that the Somos-4 and Somos-5 sequences appear as strong τ sequences for certain *R*-systems. (The Somos-4 sequence digraph is also shown in Figure 2, while the Somos-5 sequence provides a weak τ -sequence for the digraph shown in Figure 1.) Thus each of the four Somos sequences arises as a (strong or weak) τ -sequence for an *R*-system. 11.1. The Three Term Gale-Robinson sequence. Let 0 and <math>n := p + q + 2. We consider the sequence $GR(n; p, q) = (y_N)$ of the form (11.1) for $P(y_1, \ldots, y_{n-1})$ given by

(11.3)
$$P(y_1, \dots, y_{n-1}) := \alpha y_q y_{p+2} + \beta y_p y_{q+2}.$$

We now describe a certain digraph G = (V, E). We let

$$V := \{s, A = B_0 = C_0, B_1, B_2, \dots, B_{p-1}, C_1, C_2, \dots, C_{q-1}, D = B_p = C_q\}$$

be its set of vertices, thus |V| = n - 1. The edges of G are

$$E := \{ (s, A), (B_0, B_1), \dots, (B_{p-1}, B_p), (C_0, C_1), \dots, (C_{q-1}, C_q), (D, s) \}.$$

The weight function $wt : E \to \mathbb{K}$ is defined by

$$\operatorname{wt}(B_0, B_1) = \cdots = \operatorname{wt}(B_{p-1}, B_P) := \alpha; \quad \operatorname{wt}(C_0, C_1) = \cdots = \operatorname{wt}(C_{q-1}, C_q) := \beta,$$

with the weights of the remaining two edges (s, A) and (D, s) equal to 1.

Thus G is obtained from an O-shaped poset by adding a vertex s via the procedure described in Figure 3. See Figure 14 for an example. We now explain how to write down a weak τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G in terms of $Y(t) = (y_{i+t})_{i=0}^{n-1}$. Consider the lattice \mathbb{Z}^n with basis vectors $e_0, e_1, \ldots, e_{n-1}$, and for an element $h = h_0 e_0 + \cdots + h_{n-1} e_{n-1} \in \mathbb{Z}^n$, set $(Y(t))^h := Y_0(t)^{h_0} Y_1(t)^{h_1} \ldots Y_{n-1}(t)^{h_{n-1}}$. We are going to find vectors

$$a = b^{(0)} = c^{(0)}, b^{(1)}, \dots, b^{(p-1)}, c^{(1)}, \dots, c^{(q-1)}, d = b^{(p)} = c^{(q)} \in \mathbb{Z}^n$$

such that substituting

(11.4)
$$X_{B_i}(t) := (Y(t))^{b^{(i)}}, \quad X_{C_j}(t) := (Y(t))^{c^{(j)}}$$

for $0 \leq i \leq p$ and $0 \leq j \leq q$ and $X_s(t) := 1$ gives a weak τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G. Note that the cases i, j = 0, i = p, and j = q include the vertices A and D.

In order to describe these vectors, we introduce the operator σ on \mathbb{Z}^n defined by

(11.5)
$$\sigma(h_0, \dots, h_{n-2}, h_{n-1}) := (0, h_0, \dots, h_{n-2})$$

Now, set

$$a := e_1 + e_{n-1} - e_{p+1} - e_{q+1}, \quad f := e_{p+2} + e_q, \quad g := e_p + e_{q+2},$$

and define $b^{(i)}$ and $c^{(j)}$ by induction on i and j as follows. Set $b^{(0)} := c^{(0)} := a$, and for each $1 \le i \le p$ and $1 \le j \le q$, set

(11.6)
$$b^{(i)} := \sigma(b^{(i-1)}) + a + f - e_0, \quad c^{(j)} := \sigma(c^{(j-1)}) + a + g - e_0.$$

One easily verifies that $b^{(p)} = c^{(q)}$ so we let d be equal to either one of them. Another direct computation shows the following.

Proposition 11.5. The substitution (11.4) provides a weak τ -sequence for the *R*-system associated with *G*.

i =	0	1	2	3	4	5	6
f =	0	0	0	1	1	0	0
g =	0	0	1	0	0	1	0
$b^{(0)} = c^{(0)} = a =$	0	1	0	-1	-1	0	1
$b^{(1)} =$	-1	1	1	0	-1	-1	1
$d = b^{(2)} =$	-1	0	1	1	0	-1	0
$c^{(1)} =$	-1	1	2	-1	-2	0	1
$c^{(2)} =$	-1	0	2	1	-2	-1	1
$d = c^{(3)} =$	-1	0	1	1	0	-1	0

TABLE 1. Computing the vectors $a = b^{(0)}, \ldots, b^{(p)} = d$ and $a = c^{(0)}, \ldots, c^{(q)} = d$ for p = 2, q = 3, and n = 7 using (11.6).



FIGURE 14. The digraph G corresponding to GR(7; 2, 3) with assignments X(t) for t = 0 (left) and t = 1 (right).

Example 11.6. Let p = 2, q = 3, n = 7, so the recurrence relation is

(11.7)
$$y_N y_{N+7} = \alpha y_{N+3} y_{N+4} + \beta y_{N+2} y_{N+5}.$$

We calculate the vectors $b^{(i)}$ and $c^{(j)}$ in Table 1.

Using them, we obtain an assignment X(t) of values of the *R*-system shown in Figure 14 for t = 0, 1. Let us verify some toggle relations using this data. For the

vertices A, C_1 , and D, the toggle relation (2.1) reads respectively

(11.8)
$$\frac{\frac{y_{6}y_{1}}{y_{4}y_{3}} \cdot \frac{y_{7}y_{2}}{y_{5}y_{4}}}{y_{5}y_{4}y_{0}} = \alpha \frac{\frac{y_{6}y_{2}y_{1}}{y_{5}y_{4}y_{0}}}{y_{5}y_{4}y_{0}} + \beta \frac{\frac{y_{6}y_{2}^{2}y_{1}}{y_{4}^{2}y_{3}y_{0}}}{y_{4}^{2}y_{3}y_{0}} \cdot \frac{\frac{y_{7}y_{3}^{2}y_{2}}{y_{5}^{2}y_{4}y_{1}}}{y_{5}^{2}y_{4}^{2}y_{0}} \left(\beta \frac{\frac{y_{5}y_{4}}{y_{7}y_{2}}}{y_{7}y_{2}}\right)^{-1}, \text{ and}$$
$$\frac{\frac{y_{3}y_{2}}{y_{5}y_{0}} \cdot \frac{y_{4}y_{3}}{y_{6}y_{1}}}{y_{6}y_{1}} = \left(\alpha \frac{\frac{y_{6}y_{5}y_{1}}{y_{7}y_{3}y_{2}}}{y_{7}y_{4}y_{3}^{2}}\right)^{-1}.$$

After all cancellations, quite miraculously, the relations for A and D reduce to (11.7) while the relation for C_1 holds trivially. It also holds trivially for the remaining vertices B_1, C_2 , and s. More generally, for arbitrary p and q, the only non-trivial cancellations happen for the vertices A and D.

Remark 11.7. When p = q, all the constructions in this section make sense. The right hand side of (11.3), however, becomes a single monomial, so the sequence itself is not that interesting. The values of the *R*-system in this case are periodic by [GR16, Proposition 71], and indeed, its values (which are monomial functions in the entries of GR(2p + 2; p, p)) are periodic even though the sequence itself is not periodic.

Based on our computations, we find that something much more general appears to hold.

Conjecture 11.8. For any 0 and <math>n = p + q + 2, the universal *R*-system with coefficients associated with the digraph *G* admits GR(n; p, q) as a strong τ -sequence with the substitution that differs from (11.4) by some periodic monomial factors in the edge and vertex variables.

In particular, this includes the conjecture that the entries of GR(p+q+2; p, q) are irreducible Laurent polynomials. A corollary to Conjecture 11.8 would be that the *R*-system associated with *G* has the singularity confinement and zero algebraic entropy properties.

11.2. The Four Term Gale-Robinson sequence. In this section, we focus on the sequences GR(1,q,r) for 1 < q < r. Note that in the previous section, each strongly connected digraph that we got was obtained from a poset using Remark 2.7. We will see that this is no longer the case for the Four Term Gale-Robinson sequences, in particular, for GR(1,2,3) and GR(1,2,4), also known as *Somos*-6 and *Somos*-7, respectively. Throughout this section, we assume that

$$\alpha = \beta = \gamma = 1$$

Let us describe the digraph G = (V, E) whose *R*-system will admit GR(1, q, r) as a weak τ -sequence. The vertex set of *G* will be

$$V = \{A = A_0, A_1, \dots, A_r, A_{r+1} = B = B_0, B_1, \dots, B_{q-2}, B_{q-1} = A\} \cup \{C = C_0, C_1, \dots, C_q, C_{q+1} = D = D_0, D_1, \dots, D_{r-2}, D_{r-1} = C\}.$$

The edges of G are

$$E = \{ (A, B), (A, D), (A_0, A_1), \dots, (A_r, A_{r+1}), (B_0, B_1), \dots, (B_{q-2}, B_{q-1}) \} \cup \{ (C, B), (C, D), (C_0, C_1), \dots, (C_q, C_{q+1}), (D_0, D_1), \dots, (D_{r-2}, D_{r-1}) \}.$$

It remains to find for each vertex $v \in V$ a vector $m'(v) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ such that substituting $X_v(t) = (Y(t))^{m'(v)}$ yields a solution to the *R*-system. Here again $Y(t) = (y_{i+t})_{i=0}^{n-1}$ where $(y_N)_{N\geq 0}$ is the sequence $\operatorname{GR}(1, q, r)$. Note that X(t) is an element of the projective space so equivalently we can just specify for every edge $(u, v) \in E$ a vector m(u, v) := m'(v) - m'(u). In other words, we prefer to specify the ratios of the $X_v(t)$ -s rather than the $X_v(t)$ -s themselves.

Recall that $\sigma : \mathbb{Z}^n \to \mathbb{Z}^n$ is the shift operator given by (11.5). For a vector $\Delta = (\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{n-1}) \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ and an integer $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}$, we write $(\delta, \Delta) := (\delta, \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{n-1}) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ and $(\Delta, \delta) := (\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{n-1}, \delta) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$. Finally, we denote by $f, g, h \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ the exponents in the right hand side of (11.2):

$$f := e_1 + e_{n-1}, \quad g := e_q + e_{n-q}, \quad h := e_r + e_{n-r}.$$

Before we construct the function m(u, v), let us give a simple way to locally verify the toggle relations.

Proposition 11.9. Suppose that we have constructed the function m(u, v) such that for some vertex $v \in V$, one of the following holds:

(1) the vertex v has three outgoing edges $(v, w_1), (v, w_2), (v, w_3)$ and one incoming edge (u, v), and there is a vector $\Delta \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ such that $m(u, v) = (\Delta, 1)$ and

 $m(v, w_1) = (-1, \Delta + f), \quad m(v, w_2) = (-1, \Delta + g), \quad m(v, w_3) = (-1, \Delta + h);$

(2) the vertex v has three incoming edges $(u_1, v), (u_2, v), (u_3, v)$ and one outgoing edge (v, w), and there is a vector $\Delta \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ such that $m(v, w) = (1, \Delta)$ and

$$m(u_1, v) = (\Delta + f, -1), \quad m(u_2, v) = (\Delta + g, -1), \quad m(u_3, v) = (\Delta + h, -1);$$

(3) the vertex v has one incoming edge (u, v) and one outgoing edge (v, w), and there is a vector $\Delta \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ such that $m(u, v) = (\Delta, 0)$ and $m(v, w) = (0, \Delta)$.

Then the toggle relation (2.1) is satisfied at v.

Proof. This is just a restatement of the toggle relations. Suppose for instance that Case (2) happens. After rescaling all entries of X(t) and X(t+1), we may assume that $X_v(t) = X_v(t+1) = 1$. Let us put $\tilde{y} = (y_t, \ldots, y_{t+n})$, and for a vector $\Delta = (\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_{n-1}) \in \mathbb{Z}^{n-1}$ and two integers $\delta_0, \delta_n \in \mathbb{Z}$, write

$$\tilde{y}^{(\delta_0,\Delta,\delta_n)} := y_t^{\delta_0} y_{t+1}^{\delta_1} \dots y_{t+n}^{\delta_n}.$$

Then (11.2) becomes

(11.9)
$$\tilde{y}^{(1,0,1)} = \tilde{y}^{(0,f,0)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,g,0)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,h,0)},$$

while (2.1) for v becomes

$$1 = X_v(t)X_v(t+1) = X_w(t)\left(\frac{1}{X_{u_1}(t+1)} + \frac{1}{X_{u_2}(t+1)} + \frac{1}{X_{u_3}(t+1)}\right)^{-1}$$

= $\tilde{y}^{(1,\Delta,0)}\left(\tilde{y}^{(0,\Delta+f,-1)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,\Delta+g,-1)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,\Delta+h,-1)}\right)^{-1}$
= $\frac{\tilde{y}^{(1,\Delta,0)}}{\tilde{y}^{(0,\Delta,-1)}}\left(\tilde{y}^{(0,f,0)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,g,0)} + \tilde{y}^{(0,h,0)}\right)^{-1}.$

The result thus follows by (11.9). The other two cases are handled similarly. \Box

We are going to construct the function m so that for *every* vertex $v \in V$, either one of the three possibilities (1)–(3) happens (and of course m will be of the form m(u, v) = m'(v) - m'(u) for some function $m' : V \to \mathbb{Z}^n$).

Let e_1, \ldots, e_{n-1} be the coordinate basis of \mathbb{Z}^{n-1} , and define

$$\Delta_A := e_{q-1} - e_q - e_{n-1}; \quad \Delta_B := -e_1 - e_{r+1} + e_{r+2};$$

$$\Delta_C := e_{r-1} - e_r - e_{n-1}; \quad \Delta_D := -e_1 - e_{q+1} + e_{q+2}.$$

We now define the function m:

 $m(A, B) := (-1, g + \Delta_A) = (g + \Delta_B, -1); \quad m(A, D) = (-1, h + \Delta_A) = (g + \Delta_D, -1);$ $m(C, D) := (-1, h + \Delta_C) = (h + \Delta_D, -1); \quad m(C, B) = (-1, g + \Delta_C) = (h + \Delta_B, -1),$

and for the remaining edges it is defined as follows:

$$m(A_i, A_{i+1}) = \sigma^i(-1, f + \Delta_A), \quad m(B_j, B_{j+1}) = \sigma^j(1, \Delta_B),$$

for $0 \le i \le r$ and $0 \le j \le q - 2$, and

$$m(C_i, C_{i+1}) = \sigma^i(-1, f + \Delta_C), \quad m(D_j, D_{j+1}) = \sigma^j(1, \Delta_D),$$

for $0 \le i \le q$ and $0 \le j \le r - 2$. Note in particular that

$$m(A_r, B) = (f + \Delta_B, -1), \quad m(B_{q-2}, A) = (\Delta_A, 1),$$

$$m(C_q, D) = (f + \Delta_D, -1), \quad m(D_{r-2}, C) = (\Delta_C, 1).$$

It is now trivial to see that one of the three options in Proposition 11.9 holds for each vertex of G. One also easily checks that m indeed satisfies m(u, v) =m'(v) - m'(u) for some $m' : V \to \mathbb{Z}$ since its (signed) sum over each (undirected) cycle of G is zero.

Corollary 11.10. There exists a unique assignment $X(t) \in \mathbb{P}^{V}(\mathbb{K})$ such that for any edge $(u, v) \in E$, we have

$$\frac{X_v(t)}{X_u(t)} = (Y(t))^{m(u,v)}$$

for the function m constructed above. This assignment satisfies the toggle relations (2.1) and thus provides a weak τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G.

According to our computations, even though the digraphs G constructed in this section admit solutions in terms of Gale-Robinson sequences, the associated R-systems do not seem to have the singularity confinement or zero algebraic entropy properties. This means that one cannot in general write every initial data for the R-system associated with G in terms of the initial seed for the Gale-Robinson sequence.

Example 11.11. Consider the case GR(1, 2, 3). In this case (y_N) is the Somos-6 sequence defined by the recurrence relation

(11.10)
$$y_N y_{N+6} = y_{N+1} y_{N+5} + y_{N+2} y_{N+4} + y_{N+3}^2$$

Thus

$$f = (1, 0, 0, 0, 1), \quad g = (0, 1, 0, 1, 0), \quad h = (0, 0, 2, 0, 0).$$

We now calculate

$$\Delta_A = (1, -1, 0, 0, -1), \quad \Delta_B = (-1, 0, 0, -1, 1),$$

$$\Delta_C = (0, 1, -1, 0, -1), \quad \Delta_D = (-1, 0, -1, 1, 0).$$

Using this, it is easy to compute X(t) for all t. For t = 0, X(t) is shown in Figure 15 (left), and for other values of t one just shifts all indices by 1. For example, we find that

$$\frac{X_{A_1}(0)}{X_A(0)} = \frac{y_1/y_3}{y_2y_0/y_3y_1} = (Y(0))^{(-1,2,-1,0,0,0)} = (Y(0))^{(-1,f+\Delta_A)},$$

since $f + \Delta_A = (1, 0, 0, 0, 1) + (1, -1, 0, 0, -1) = (2, -1, 0, 0, 0)$. We can also check that the toggle relations are satisfied as predicted by Proposition 11.9. For example, for v = A, we get

$$X_A(0)X_A(1) = \left(X_{A_1}(0) + X_B(0) + X_D(0)\right) \left(\frac{1}{X_B(1)}\right)^{-1} = \frac{y_1y_5 + y_2y_4 + y_3^2}{y_3y_5} \cdot \frac{y_5y_3}{y_6y_4}.$$

Since the left hand side is equal to

$$\frac{y_2y_0}{y_3y_1} \cdot \frac{y_3y_1}{y_4y_2} = \frac{y_0}{y_4}$$

the toggle relation (2.1) again reduces to (11.10).

12. Subgraphs of the bidirected cycle

Consider a digraph G = (V, E) with V = [n], where the indices are taken modulo n. Fix some subset $I \subset [n]$. We let the set of edges be

$$E = \{(i, i+1) \mid i \in [n]\} \cup \{(i+1, i) \mid i \in I\}.$$

We call the indices $i \in I$ special. Let n' := |I| be the total number of special vertices. If n' = 0 then G is a directed cycle which has been considered in Section 10.1. If n' = n then the R-system associated with G is periodic as we will see in Theorem 15.1. We may thus assume 0 < n' < n. After a possible cyclic shift, let us also assume that $n \notin I$.



FIGURE 15. The digraphs corresponding to the Somos-6 (left) and Somos-7 (right) sequences shown together with the values of X(0).



FIGURE 16. A subgraph G of the bidirected cycle for n = 8 and $I = \{1, 3, 4, 5, 7\}$ (left), shown together with the assignments of the Y-variables from (12.2). The quiver Q(G) (right).

Example 12.1. An example for n = 8 and $I = \{1, 3, 4, 5, 7\}$ is shown in Figure 16 (left).

We will build a Laurent recurrence system using a T-system arising from a cluster algebra. Then we will show that this T-system forms a weak τ -sequence for the coefficient-free R-system associated with G.



FIGURE 17. Small examples of subgraphs of the bidirected cycle that give rise to some well known quivers. Here dP3 stands for the *del Pezzo* 3 *quiver* studied in the physics literature, see, e.g., [FHHU01, LMNT14]. Note that the pairs of green arrows connecting two vertices in the opposite directions are removed.

Let us create a quiver Q(G) = Q(n, I) as follows. For each $i \in I$, introduce two vertices v'_i and v''_i . For each $i \in [n] \setminus I$, introduce a single vertex $v_i = v'_i = v''_i$. Thus, the total number of vertices is n + n', and v'_i, v''_i are defined for each $i \in [n]$ and v_i is defined for each $i \in [n] \setminus I$.

The arrows of Q(G) are:

 $\begin{array}{ll} \text{(a)} & v_i' \rightarrow v_{i-1}' \text{ for all } i \in [n];\\ \text{(b)} & v_i'' \rightarrow v_{i-1}'' \text{ for all } i \in [n];\\ \text{(c)} & v_i' \rightarrow v_{i+2}'' \text{ for all } i \in [n];\\ \text{(d)} & v_i'' \rightarrow v_i' \text{ for all } i \in I. \end{array}$

Note that for $n \leq 4$, it may happen that Q(G) contains arrows $u \to v$ and $v \to u$ for some vertices u and v, in which case such pairs of arrows should be removed.

Example 12.2. For G from Example 12.1, the quiver Q(G) is shown in Figure 16 (right). The edges (a) and (b) are shown in blue, the edges (c) are shown in green, and the edges (d) are shown in red.

Let $I = \{i_1 < i_2 < \cdots < i_k\}$, thus $i_k < n$. Let us also introduce a total order \prec on the vertices of Q(G) defined by

$$v_1'' \leq v_1' \leq v_2'' \leq v_2' \leq \cdots \leq v_n'' \leq v_n',$$

where we have the equality $v''_i = v'_i$ if and only if $i \notin I$. Let the vertices of Q(G) be $u_1 \prec u_2 \prec \cdots \prec u_{n+n'}$. Introduce the map ν on the vertices of Q(G) given by $\nu(u_i) = u_{i+1}$ for all $i \in [n+n']$, where the indices are taken modulo n+n', i.e., $\nu(u_{n+n'}) = u_1$. The following result is an easy direct verification.

Proposition 12.3. Let Q be the quiver obtained from Q(G) by mutating at the vertices $v'_{i_k}, v'_{i_{k-1}}, \ldots, v'_{i_1}$ in this order. Then ν is an isomorphism between Q(G) and \tilde{Q} .

Example 12.4. For G from Example 12.1, we have

$$(u_1, u_2, \dots, u_{13}) = (v_1'', v_1', v_2, v_3'', v_3', v_4'', v_4', v_5'', v_5', v_6, v_7'', v_7', v_8).$$

Thus ν is a cyclic shift of the sequence on the right hand side. One checks that mutating Q(G) at the vertices $v'_7, v'_5, v'_4, v'_3, v'_1$ produces a quiver \tilde{Q} obtained from Q(G) by applying this cyclic shift.

Proposition 12.3 allows us to consider the *T*-system associated with Q(G). Let us denote its values by $Y(t) := (Y_v(t))$, where $t \ge 0$ is an integer and v is a vertex of Q(G). Thus the seed (Q(G), Y(t+1)) is obtained from (Q(G), Y(t))by first mutating at $v'_{i_k}, v'_{i_{k-1}}, \ldots, v'_{i_1}$ and then applying the map ν . For v = v_i, v'_i, v''_i , we denote $Y_v(t)$ by $Y_i(t), Y''_i(t), Y''_i(t)$ respectively. Similarly to the proof of Proposition 12.3, we obtain the following recurrence relation for Y(t+1).

Proposition 12.5. For $i \notin I$, we have

$$Y_i(t+1) = Y'_i(t+1) = Y''_i(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t).$$

For $i \in I$, we still have $Y'_i(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t)$, but the non-trivial relation is

(12.1)
$$Y_i''(t+1) = \frac{Y_i''(t)Y_{i+1}''(t) + Y_{i-1}'(t)Y_{i+1}''(t+1)}{Y_i'(t)}$$

This is indeed a recurrence relation: since $n \notin I$, it allows one to compute $Y_n(t+1) = Y'_n(t+1) = Y''_n(t+1) = Y''_n(t)$, and then to compute $Y_i(t+1), Y'_i(t+1), Y''_i(t+1)$ for each i = n - 1, n - 2, ..., 1. Using this procedure, for each vertex v of $Q(G), Y_v(t+1)$ becomes a rational function P_v in the variables $Y_u(t)$, where u runs over the vertices of Q(G). We let $Y(t) = (Y_{u_1}(t), \ldots, Y_{u_{n+n'}(t)})$ and $P = (P_{u_1}, \ldots, P_{u_{n+n'}})$. By the Laurent property of cluster algebras (Theorem 9.1), we get that (Y(t), P) is a Laurent recurrence system.

Example 12.6. For G from Example 12.1, we have

$$\begin{split} Y_5''(t+1) &= \frac{Y_5''(t)Y_6(t) + Y_4'(t)Y_7''(t)}{Y_5'(t)}, \\ Y_4''(t+1) &= \frac{Y_4''(t)Y_5''(t) + Y_3'(t)Y_5''(t+1)}{Y_4'(t)} \\ &= \frac{Y_4''(t)Y_5''(t)Y_5'(t) + Y_3'(t)Y_5''(t)Y_6(t) + Y_3'(t)Y_4'(t)Y_7''(t)}{Y_4'(t)Y_5'(t)} \\ Y_3''(t+1) &= \frac{Y_3''(t)Y_4''(t) + Y_2(t)Y_4''(t+1)}{Y_3'(t)} \\ &= \frac{Y_3''(t)Y_4''(t)Y_4'(t)Y_5'(t) + Y_2(t)Y_4''(t)Y_5''(t)Y_5'(t)}{Y_3'(t)Y_4'(t)Y_5'(t)} + \\ &\frac{Y_2(t)Y_3'(t)Y_5''(t)Y_6(t) + Y_2(t)Y_3'(t)Y_4'(t)Y_7''(t)}{Y_3'(t)Y_4'(t)Y_5'(t)}. \end{split}$$

Now let us give a reduction to the R-system of G. For each $i \in [n]$, let

(12.2)
$$X_i(t) = \frac{Y'_{i-1}(t)}{Y''_i(t)}.$$

The values of $X_i(t)$ are shown in Figure 16 (left).

Theorem 12.7. The $X_i(t)$ -s satisfy the toggle relations (2.1) of the R-system associated with G. Thus, the Laurent recurrence system (Y(t), P) we constructed is a weak τ -sequence for the R-system associated with G.

Proof. There are four cases to consider, depending on whether i is special, and also whether i - 1 is special. Assume i - 1 is special but i is not. Then the toggling identity reads

$$\frac{Y_{i-1}'(t)}{Y_i''(t)}\frac{Y_{i-1}'(t+1)}{Y_i''(t+1)} = \frac{\frac{Y_{i-2}'(t)}{Y_{i-1}'(t)} + \frac{Y_i'(t)}{Y_{i+1}'(t)}}{\left(\frac{Y_{i-2}'(t+1)}{Y_{i-1}'(t+1)}\right)^{-1}}.$$

By Proposition 12.5, we have $Y'_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_i(t) = Y_i(t)$, $Y'_{i-2}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t)$. Using $Y_i(t+1) = Y'_i(t+1) = Y''_i(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t)$, we see that this is equivalent to

$$Y'_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i-1}(t+1) = Y'_{i}(t)Y''_{i-1}(t) + Y'_{i-2}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t),$$

which follows from (12.1) because $Y''_{i+1}(t) = Y''_i(t+1)$ for $i \notin I$.

Assume $i - 1, i \in I$, i.e., both i and i - 1 are special. Then the toggling identity reads

(12.3)
$$\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t)}{Y''_{i}(t)}\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t+1)}{Y''_{i}(t+1)} = \frac{\frac{Y'_{i-2}(t)}{Y''_{i-1}(t)} + \frac{Y'_{i}(t)}{Y''_{i+1}(t)}}{\left(\frac{Y'_{i-2}(t+1)}{Y''_{i-1}(t+1)}\right)^{-1} + \left(\frac{Y'_{i}(t+1)}{Y''_{i+1}(t+1)}\right)^{-1}}$$

,

By Proposition 12.5, we have $Y'_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_{i'}(t)$, $Y'_{i-2}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t)$, and $Y'_{i}(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t)$. Thus the above identity is equivalent to

$$Y'_{i-1}(t) \left(Y''_{i+1}(t+1)Y''_{i-1}(t) + Y''_{i-1}(t+1)Y''_{i+1}(t) \right) =$$

= $Y''_{i}(t+1) \left(Y'_{i}(t)Y''_{i-1}(t) + Y'_{i-2}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t) \right).$

The left hand side contains the term $Y'_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i-1}(t+1)Y''_{i+1}(t)$ while the right hand side contains the term $Y''_i(t+1)Y'_i(t)Y''_{i-1}(t)$. Expanding both of these terms using (12.1) yields

$$\begin{aligned} Y'_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t+1)Y''_{i-1}(t) + Y''_{i+1}(t)(Y''_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i}(t) + Y'_{i-2}(t)Y''_{i}(t+1)) &= \\ &= Y''_{i-1}(t)(Y''_{i}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t) + Y'_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t+1)) + Y''_{i}(t+1)Y'_{i-2}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t), \end{aligned}$$

which is true by term to term comparison.

Assume i is special but i - 1 is not. Then the toggling identity reads

$$\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t)}{Y''_{i}(t)}\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t+1)}{Y''_{i}(t+1)} = \frac{\frac{Y'_{i}(t)}{Y''_{i+1}(t)}}{\left(\frac{Y'_{i-2}(t+1)}{Y''_{i-1}(t+1)}\right)^{-1} + \left(\frac{Y'_{i}(t+1)}{Y''_{i+1}(t+1)}\right)^{-1}}.$$

x Z ()

x71(1)

By Proposition 12.5, we have $Y'_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_{i}(t)$, $Y'_{i-2}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t)$, and $Y'_{i}(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t)$. Using this and the fact that $Y_{i-1}(t) = Y'_{i-1}(t) = Y''_{i-1}(t)$, the above toggling identity becomes equivalent to

$$Y'_{i}(t)Y''_{i}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t+1)Y''_{i+1}(t) + Y''_{i+1}(t+1)Y''_{i-1}(t).$$

This follows from (12.1) since $Y''_{i-1}(t) = Y'_{i-1}(t)$ and $Y''_{i-1}(t+1) = Y'_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t)$.

Finally, assume neither i nor i - 1 is special. Then the toggling identity reads

$$\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t)}{Y''_{i}(t)}\frac{Y'_{i-1}(t+1)}{Y''_{i}(t+1)} = \frac{\frac{Y'_{i}(t)}{Y''_{i+1}(t)}}{\left(\frac{Y'_{i-2}(t+1)}{Y''_{i-1}(t+1)}\right)^{-1}}.$$

We see that this is true since by Proposition 12.5, we have $Y'_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_i(t)$, $Y'_{i-2}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t) = Y'_{i-1}(t)$, $Y''_i(t+1) = Y''_i(t+1) = Y''_{i+1}(t)$, and $Y''_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_{i-1}(t+1) = Y''_i(t) = Y''_i(t)$.

Theorem 12.8. If both i and i - 1 are special, the expression

$$\frac{Y'_{i-2}(t)Y''_{i+1}(t) + Y'_{i}(t)Y''_{i-1}(t)}{Y'_{i-1}(t)Y''_{i}(t)}$$

is a conserved quantity of the Laurent recurrence system (Y(t), P).

Proof. The identity

$$\frac{Y_{i-2}'(t+1)Y_{i+1}''(t+1) + Y_i'(t+1)Y_{i-1}''(t+1)}{Y_{i-1}'(t+1)Y_i''(t+1)} = \frac{Y_{i-2}'(t)Y_{i+1}''(t) + Y_i'(t)Y_{i-1}''(t)}{Y_{i-1}'(t)Y_i''(t)}$$

is just another way of writing (12.3).

42

Conjecture 12.9. The Laurent recurrence system (Y(t), P) we constructed is a strong τ -sequence for the *R*-system.

Conjecture 12.9 includes that Y(t) consists of irreducible Laurent polynomials for any t. It is easy to see that the other needed condition from Definition 8.3 holds.

Proposition 12.10. The map $(Y'_i(0), Y''_i(0))_{i \in [n]} \mapsto (X_i(0))_{i \in [n]}$ given by $X_i(0) = \frac{Y'_{i-1}(0)}{Y''_i(0)}$ is dominant.

Proof. Take the Zariski dense subset where the variables $Y''_{i}(0)$ do not vanish. Fix arbitrary values of $Y''_{i}(0)$ for $i \in I$. Start with some special i and let $Y'_{i-1}(0) = X_i(0)Y''_{i}(0)$. Then let $Y'_{i-2}(0) = X_{i-1}(0)Y''_{i-1}(0)$, etc., until we complete the cycle to get $Y'_{i}(0) = X_{i+1}(0)Y''_{i+1}(0)$. It is clear that we define each of the n+n' variables exactly once this way, and that $X_j(0) = \frac{Y'_{j-1}(0)}{Y''_{j}(0)}$ for all $j \in [n]$. Since we did not make any assumptions on the $X_j(0)$ -s other than them being non-zero, the claim follows.

13. Cylindric posets

Let $n \geq 3$, $m \geq 2$. Consider a digraph $G_{n,m}$ with vertices $A_{i,j}$, $1 \leq i \leq n$, $1 \leq j \leq m+2$, and one extra vertex s. The edges are as follows, for all $i \in [n]$ (where the index i is always treated modulo n):

- $(A_{i,j}, A_{i,j+1})$, for $1 \le j \le m+1$;
- $(A_{i,j}, A_{i-1,j+1})$, for $1 \le j \le m+1$;
- $(A_{i,m+2},s);$
- $(s, A_{i,1})$.

If we omit the vertex s, we can think of the remaining graph as a Hasse diagram of a poset naturally embeddable on a cylinder.

Example 13.1. In Figure 18 we see an example of $G_{n,m}$ for n = 3, m = 3. The right hand side of the figure shows the same poset but drawn in a *strip* (i.e., on the universal cover of the cylinder) in a periodic way.

We are going to create an initial seed of a Laurent Phenomenon algebra associated with $G_{n,m}$, and use it to build a τ -sequence. To a large extent, the LP algebra we construct resembles a cluster algebra. We will point out explicitly the details where the differences with cluster algebras come into play.



FIGURE 18. The digraph $G_{n,m}$ for n = 3, m = 3, with vertex s omitted (left). The same digraph drawn periodically on the universal cover of the cylinder (right).

Construct a seed with variables $\alpha_{i,j}(t)$, $\beta_i(t)$, $\beta_i(t+1)$, $\gamma_i(t)$, and $\gamma_i(t+1)$, with the following exchange polynomials for $i \in [n]$ and $2 \le j \le m-1$.

$$\begin{aligned} F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t)} &= \alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,2}(t)\beta_{i}(t)\beta_{i}(t+1), \\ F_{\alpha_{i,j}(t)} &= \alpha_{i-1,j}(t)\alpha_{i,j+1}(t)\alpha_{i+1,j-1}(t) + \alpha_{i-1,j+1}(t)\alpha_{i+1,j}(t)\alpha_{i,j-1}(t) \\ F_{\alpha_{i,m}(t)} &= \alpha_{i+1,m-1}(t)\gamma_{i}(t)\gamma_{i}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,m}(t) + \alpha_{i,m-1}(t)\gamma_{i-1}(t)\gamma_{i-1}(t+1)\alpha_{i+1,m}(t), \\ F_{\beta_{i}(t)} &= F_{\beta_{i}(t+1)} = \alpha_{i,1}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t) + \alpha_{i-1,1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t), \\ F_{\gamma_{i}(t)} &= F_{\gamma_{i}(t+1)} = \alpha_{i,m}(t)\gamma_{i+1}(t) + \alpha_{i+1,m}(t)\gamma_{i-1}(t). \end{aligned}$$

It is convenient to think of the variables being associated to the faces of the graph $G_{n,m}$, as shown in Figure 19. Then the exchange polynomials are essentially encoded by the quiver $Q_{n,m}$ in this figure. The only place to be careful with are the arrows connecting β -s and γ -s: those arrows may contribute to exchange polynomials of only one of their ends, not both. For example, the arrow connecting $\beta_2(t+1)$ to $\beta_3(t)$ contributes to the exchange polynomial $\beta_1(t)\alpha_{2,1}(t) + \alpha_{1,1}(t)\beta_3(t)$ of $\beta_2(t+1)$, but not to the exchange polynomial $\beta_2(t)\alpha_{3,1}(t) + \alpha_{2,1}(t)\beta_1(t)$ of $\beta_3(t)$.

To obtain the seed at time t + 1, we perform the following mutations (in that exact order).

- Mutate all the $\alpha_{i,1}(t)$ -s.
- Mutate all the $\alpha_{i,2}(t)$ -s.
- . . .
- Mutate all the $\alpha_{i,m}(t)$ -s.
- Mutate all the $\gamma_i(t)$ -s.
- Mutate all the $\beta_i(t)$ -s.

Note that $\alpha_{i,j}(t)$ mutates into $\alpha_{i,j}(t+1)$, however $\beta_i(t)$ mutates into $\beta_i(t+2)$, and $\gamma_i(t)$ mutates into $\gamma_i(t+2)$. Note also that according to [LP16b, Theorem 2.4],



FIGURE 19. The quiver $Q_{n,m}$ for n = 3, m = 3.

mutations at the variables not appearing in each others' exchange polynomials commute. Thus, the following theorem implies that the way we define the sequence of mutations indeed does not depend on the exact order of mutations within each step, as implicitly suggested above.

Theorem 13.2. At the moment when each variable is mutated, its exchange polynomial is given by

$$\begin{split} F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t)} &= \alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,2}(t)\beta_{i}(t)\beta_{i}(t+1), \\ F_{\alpha_{i,j}(t)} &= \alpha_{i,j+1}(t)\alpha_{i+1,j-1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,j+1}(t)\alpha_{i,j-1}(t+1), \quad for \ 1 < j < m, \\ F_{\alpha_{i,m}(t)} &= \alpha_{i+1,m-1}(t+1)\gamma_{i-1}(t)\gamma_{i-1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,m-1}(t+1)\gamma_{i}(t)\gamma_{i}(t+1), \\ F_{\gamma_{i}(t)} &= \alpha_{i,m}(t+1)\gamma_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i+1,m}(t+1)\gamma_{i-1}(t+1), \\ F_{\beta_{i}(t)} &= \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i-1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1). \end{split}$$

The seed at time t + 1 that one gets after applying the above mutations can be obtained from the seed at time t via a substitution $t \mapsto t + 1$. In other words, after performing the mutation sequence, the exchange polynomials retain their shape.

Thus, this sequence of mutations is an analog of a T-system, except inside an LP algebra.

Before we give some details of the proof, note the following. At the time of the mutation, the variables $\gamma_i(t)$, $\gamma_i(t+1)$, and also the variables $\beta_i(t)$, $\beta_i(t+1)$ have the same exchange polynomials. Because of that, the corresponding mutations are

given by (9.3) and therefore are not a special case of a cluster algebra:

$$\gamma_i(t)\gamma_i(t+1)\gamma_i(t+2) = \alpha_{i,m}(t+1)\gamma_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i+1,m}(t+1)\gamma_{i-1}(t+1),$$

$$\beta_i(t)\beta_i(t+1)\beta_i(t+2) = \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i-1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1).$$

The rest of the variables mutate as they would in a cluster algebra with the same exchange polynomials.

Proof of Theorem 13.2. The mutations of α -s happen as in a cluster algebra, and in fact the usual quiver mutations can be used to verify what happens to their exchange polynomials. The only non-trivial part of the process is the part involving β -s and γ -s. We describe how mutations of α -s impact the exchange polynomials of β -s, and vice versa. A similar computation works for γ -s.

At the time when $\alpha_{i,1}(t)$ -s are mutated, the exchange polynomials of $\beta_i(t)$, $\alpha_{i,1}(t)$, and $\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)$ are as follows:

$$F_{\beta_{i}(t)} = \alpha_{i,1}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t) + \alpha_{i-1,1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t),$$

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t)} = \alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,2}(t)\beta_{i}(t)\beta_{i}(t+1),$$

$$F_{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)} = \alpha_{i-2,2}(t)\beta_{i}(t)\beta_{i}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t+1).$$

Let us mutate $\alpha_{i,1}(t)$ first. Setting $\beta_i(t) = 0$ in $F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t)}$, we obtain the following substitution:

$$F_{\beta_{i}(t)}|_{\alpha_{i,1}(t)\leftarrow\frac{\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)}{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)}} = \frac{\binom{\beta_{i-1}(t)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)+}{+\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)}}{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)}.$$

Removing the denominator and the common monomial factor $\beta_{i+1}(t)$, we see that the new exchange polynomial of $\beta_i(t)$ is

$$F_{\beta_i(t)} = \beta_{i-1}(t)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)$$

Let us now mutate $\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)$. Setting $\beta_i(t) = 0$ in $F_{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)}$, we obtain the following substitution:

$$F_{\beta_{i}(t)}|_{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t)\leftarrow\frac{\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t+1)}{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)}} = \frac{\left(\frac{\beta_{i-1}(t)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)+}{+\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t)\beta_{i-1}(t+1)+}\right)}{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)}.$$

Removing the denominator and the common monomial factor $\beta_{i-1}(t)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)$, we see that the new exchange polynomial of $\beta_i(t)$ is

$$F_{\beta_i(t)} = \beta_{i+1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i-1}(t+1),$$

as claimed in the theorem. It is easy to see that the exchange polynomials of $\beta_i(t+1)$ -s change in the same way as those of $\beta_i(t)$ -s.

At the time $\beta_i(t)$ -s are mutated, the exchange polynomials of $\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)$ -s, $\beta_i(t)$ -s, and $\beta_{i+1}(t)$ -s are as follows:

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)} = \beta_i(t)\beta_i(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1) + \beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1),$$

$$F_{\beta_i(t)} = \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i-1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1),$$

$$F_{\beta_{i+1}(t)} = \alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)\beta_i(t+1) + \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+2}(t+1).$$

Let us mutate $\beta_i(t)$ first. Setting $\alpha_{i,1}(t+1) = 0$ in $F_{\beta_i(t)}$, we obtain the following substitution:

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)}|_{\beta_{i}(t)\leftarrow\frac{\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)}{\beta_{i}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+2)}} = \frac{\begin{pmatrix}\alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)+\\+\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i,2}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+2)\end{pmatrix}}{\beta_{i}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+2)}.$$

Removing the denominator and the common monomial factor $\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\alpha_{i-1,1}(t+1)$, we see that the new exchange polynomial of $\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)$ is

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)} = \alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1) + \beta_{i+1}(t)\alpha_{i,2}(t+1)\beta_i(t+2).$$

Let us now mutate $\beta_{i+1}(t)$. Setting $\alpha_{i,1}(t+1) = 0$ in $F_{\beta_{i+1}(t)}$, we obtain the following substitution:

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)} \mid_{\beta_{i+1}(t) \leftarrow \frac{\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+1)}{\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+2)}} = \frac{\left(\frac{\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+2)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)+}{+\beta_{i}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+2)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)\alpha_{i,2}(t+1)}\right)}{\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+2)}$$

Removing the denominator and the common monomial factor $\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)$, we see that the new exchange polynomial of $\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)$ is

$$F_{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)} = \beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+2)\alpha_{i-1,2}(t+1) + \beta_i(t+1)\beta_i(t+2)\alpha_{i,2}(t+1),$$

thus finishing the proof of the theorem.

47



FIGURE 20. The reduction to the *R*-system associated with $G_{3,3}$ from its τ -sequence using (13.1).

Now let us give a reduction to the *R*-system of $G_{n,m}$. Define the $X_{i,j}(t)$ for each $i \in [n]$ as follows.

(13.1)

$$X_{i,1}(t) = \frac{\alpha_{i,1}(t)}{\beta_i(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)},$$

$$X_{i,2}(t) = \frac{\alpha_{i,2}(t)}{\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)},$$

$$X_{i,j}(t) = \frac{\alpha_{i,j}(t)}{\alpha_{i+1,j-2}(t+1)}, \quad \text{for } 3 \le j \le m,$$

$$X_{i,m+1}(t) = \frac{\gamma_i(t)\gamma_i(t+1)}{\alpha_{i+1,m-1}(t+1)},$$

$$X_{i,m+2}(t) = \frac{\gamma_i(t+1)\gamma_{i+1}(t+1)}{\alpha_{i+1,m}(t+1)}.$$

Example 13.3. The above reduction for our running example of $G_{3,3}$ is shown in Figure 20.

In what follows, we assume that the values of the *R*-system are rescaled so that the value at the vertex *s* of $G_{n,m}$ is equal to 1 for all *t*.

Theorem 13.4. The $X_{i,j}(t)$ -s satisfy the toggle relations (2.1) for the R-system associated with for $G_{n,m}$. Thus, the Laurent recurrence system with variables α, β, γ and polynomials P given by Theorem 13.2 is a weak τ -sequence for the R-system.

Proof. We wish to verify the toggle relations for all the $X_{i,j}(t)$. There are several cases to consider, depending on the value of j, and also on the size of the parameter

m. We do the computation for two of those cases, the other cases can be checked in a similar way.

Let us assume j = 1. The toggle relation is

$$\frac{\alpha_{i,1}(t)}{\beta_i(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)}\frac{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)}{\beta_i(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)} = \frac{\alpha_{i,2}(t)}{\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)} + \frac{\alpha_{i-1,2}(t)}{\beta_i(t)\beta_i(t+1)}$$

This is true since it is clearly equivalent to the exchange relation

$$\alpha_{i,1}(t)\alpha_{i,1}(t+1) = \alpha_{i,2}(t)\beta_i(t)\beta_i(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,2}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1).$$

Let us now assume j = 2 and $m \ge 3$. The toggle relation is

$$\frac{\alpha_{i,2}(t)}{\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)}\frac{\alpha_{i,2}(t)}{\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)} = \frac{\frac{\alpha_{i,3}(t)}{\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)} + \frac{\alpha_{i-1,3}(t)}{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)}}{\frac{\beta_{i}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)}{\alpha_{i,1}(t+1)} + \frac{\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+2}(t+1)}{\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)}}.$$

This is seen to be true by taking ratio of two exchange relations (and adjusting the denominator by an extra factor of $\beta_{i+1}(t+1)$):

$$\alpha_{i,2}(t)\alpha_{i,2}(t+1) = \alpha_{i,3}(t)\alpha_{i,1}(t+1) + \alpha_{i-1,3}(t)\alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1),$$

$$\beta_{i+1}(t)\beta_{i+1}(t+1)\beta_{i+1}(t+2) = \alpha_{i+1,1}(t+1)\beta_{i}(t+1) + \alpha_{i,1}(t+1)\beta_{i+2}(t+1).\square$$

Theorem 13.5. For odd n, the map (13.1) is dominant.

Proof. Take $X_{i,j}(t)$ -s to be positive real numbers. This is a Zariski dense set. Pick arbitrary positive real β -s. Using $X_{i,j}(t)$ -s for $j \leq m$ and exchange relations, we can uniquely solve for $\alpha_{i,j}(t)$ -s. If n is odd, we can use $X_{i,m+2}(t)$ -s to solve for $\gamma_i(t+1)$ -s, and then use $X_{i,m+1}(t)$ -s to solve for $\gamma_i(t)$ -s. \Box

Conjecture 13.6. The *R*-systems associated with cylindric posets $G_{n,m}$ have zero algebraic entropy.

13.1. Octagons. Consider a square grid, which it will be convenient to orient so that the lines of the grid form angles $\pi/4$ and $3\pi/4$ with the horizontal line. We consider all edges to be oriented upwards. An *octagon* is a subset of all nodes enclosed by several lines forming angles $0, \pi/4, \pi/2, 3\pi/4$ with the horizontal line. Each octagon can be interpreted as a Hasse diagram of a partially ordered set. Note that an octagon can be highly degenerate, and have a de facto number of sides much smaller than eight.

Example 13.7. In Figure 21, we see three octagons. The blue octagon is *generic*, i.e., all of its sides are non-degenerate. The green and the purple octagons are degenerate.

The following conjecture says that the *R*-systems associated with octagon posets have the singularity confinement and zero algebraic entropy properties.

Conjecture 13.8. For each octagon poset P, the R-system associated with G(P) admits a strong τ -sequence which consists of (irreducible) Laurent polynomials whose degrees grow at most quadratically.

PAVEL GALASHIN AND PAVLO PYLYAVSKYY



FIGURE 21. Several octagon posets.

Example 13.9. A special case of this conjecture is already known. Specifically, *rectangles* similar to the green octagon in Figure 21 have been shown by Grinberg and Roby to be periodic, see [GR15]. Note that Grinberg and Roby conjecture periodicity of birational rowmotion for some other families of posets, all of which are degenerate octagons in our terminology.

Remark 13.10. Note that our cylindric posets $G_{n,m}$ can be viewed as "periodic octagons".

14. Toric digraphs

In this section, we continue looking at more and more symmetric digraphs. Namely, we study the coefficient-free *R*-system associated with a *toric digraph* which gives rise to a very symmetric recurrence sequence that conjecturally has the Laurent property.

Definition 14.1. Let $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{Z}^2$ be a lattice of rank 2 that does not contain the basis vectors $e_1 := (1,0), e_2 := (0,1)$, and $e_2 \pm e_1$. Then the *toric digraph* $G := G(\Lambda) = (V, E)$ is a digraph with vertex set $V := \mathbb{Z}^2/\Lambda$ and edge set

 $E = \{ ([v], [v + e_1]), ([v], [v + e_2]) \mid v \in \mathbb{Z}^2 \}.$

Here [v] denotes the class of $v \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ in \mathbb{Z}^2/Λ .

50

For example, see Figure 22. The assumption $e_1, e_2 \notin \Lambda$ implies that G has no loops and having $e_2 - e_1 \notin \Lambda$ means that G does not have multiple edges. If $e_2+e_1 \in \Lambda$ then G is a bidirected cycle which will be considered in the next section. As we will see, toric digraphs are the first class of digraphs with a transitive group of automorphisms for which the coefficient-free R-system dynamics is non-trivial.

We now define a family $(Y(t))_{t\geq -2}$ of conjecturally irreducible polynomials in the variables $\mathbf{x}_V = (x_v)_{v\in V}$ that will describe the behavior of the *R*-system associated with *G*. We define the *Y*-polynomials recursively as follows. Set

$$Y_v(-2) := x_{v+e}; \quad Y_v(-1) := 1,$$

where $e := e_1 + e_2$ and $v + e \in V$ is defined by [v' + e] for $v' \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ such that [v'] = v. Now, for $v \in V$, we denote $p := v + e_1$, $q := v + e_2$, r := v + e, and for $t \ge -1$, set

(14.1)
$$Y_r(t+1) := \frac{\left(\prod_{u \in V} x_u\right) \sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \alpha(T)}{\left(\prod_{u \in V} Y_u(t-1)\right) \left(\prod_{u \in V \setminus \{p,q,r\}} Y_u(t)\right)},$$

where $\alpha(T)$ is a certain expression in Y(t) and Y(t-1). Namely, define $G_v := (V, E_v)$ to be the digraph obtained from G by removing the edges (v, p) and (v, q). In other words, $E_v := E \setminus \{(v, p), (v, q)\}$. Then

$$\alpha(T) := \prod_{(a,b)\in E_v} \begin{cases} Y_b(t-1), & \text{if } T(a) = b, \\ Y_b(t), & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

This defines $Y_v(t+1)$ as a rational function. Our computations suggest the following Laurent phenomenon:

Conjecture 14.2. The rational functions $Y_v(t)$ are pairwise coprime irreducible polynomials³ in \mathbf{x}_V .

Note that every monomial $\alpha(T)$ in the numerator is always divisible by $Y_v(t-1)$ which however is included in the product in the denominator.

Proposition 14.3. Suppose that Conjecture 14.2 holds. Then the following is true:

(i) The values of the universal coefficient-free R-system associated with G are given by

(14.2)
$$R_v(t+1) = \frac{Y_{v+te}(t-1)}{Y_{v+te}(t)}$$

for all $t \ge -1$. In particular, it has the singularity confinement property, and Y(t) is a strong τ -sequence for this R-system.

³More precisely, they are irreducible and coprime as elements of $\mathbb{Z}[\mathbf{x}_V^{\pm 1}]$, i.e., as Laurent polynomials, even though we conjecture that they are actual polynomials. In other words, they are pairwise coprime and irreducible up to some monomial factors.

(ii) For each $v \in V$ and $t \geq -2$, $Y_v(t)$ is a sum of $\kappa^{\binom{t+2}{2}}$ monomials, each of degree

$$\frac{1}{2}(nt^2 + (3n-2)t + (2n-2)),$$

where n = |V| is the number of vertices of G and $\kappa := |\mathcal{T}(G, u)|$ is the complexity of G (which clearly does not depend on u).

- (iii) In particular, the R-system associated with G has zero algebraic entropy.
- (iv) For each $v \in V$ and $t \geq -1$, the polynomials $Y_u(t)$ satisfy

(14.3)
$$(x_{q+e} + x_{p+e})Y_r(t)Y_v(t-1) = x_r(Y_q(t)Y_p(t-1) + Y_p(t)Y_q(t-1)),$$

where $p := v + e_1, q := v + e_2, and r := v + e$ as before.

Proof. Part (i) is just a restatement of (2.3). Part (ii) follows by induction from (14.1) (note that $\alpha(T)$ contains exactly n-1 factors of the form $Y_b(t-1)$ and n-1 factors of the form $Y_b(t)$). Part (iii) is a direct consequence of Part (ii). Finally, to show Part (iv), let us write down the toggle relations (2.1) for the *R*-system at vertex v - (t-1)e at time *t*:

$$R_{v-(t-1)e}(t)R_{v-(t-1)e}(t+1) = \frac{R_{p-(t-1)e}(t) + R_{q-(t-1)e}(t)}{R_{p-te}(t+1)^{-1} + R_{q-te}(t+1)^{-1}}.$$

Applying (14.2) yields

$$\frac{Y_v(t-2)}{Y_v(t-1)} \cdot \frac{Y_{v+e}(t-1)}{Y_{v+e}(t)} = \frac{Y_p(t-2)Y_q(t-1) + Y_q(t-2)Y_p(t-1)}{Y_p(t-1)Y_q(t) + Y_q(t-1)Y_p(t)}$$

In other words, we get that

$$\frac{Y_p(t-1)Y_q(t) + Y_q(t-1)Y_p(t)}{Y_v(t-1)Y_{v+e}(t)} = \frac{Y_p(t-2)Y_q(t-1) + Y_q(t-2)Y_p(t-1)}{Y_v(t-2)Y_{v+e}(t-1)}$$

is a conserved quantity, and thus is equal to its value at t = 0, namely,

$$\frac{Y_p(-2)Y_q(-1) + Y_q(-2)Y_p(-1)}{Y_v(-2)Y_{v+e}(-1)} = \frac{x_{p+e} + x_{q+e}}{x_{v+e}}.$$

This finishes the proof of (iv).

Let us also give a certain step towards proving Conjecture 14.2.

Proposition 14.4. Let $t \ge -2$ and suppose that $Y_v(t')$ is a Laurent polynomial for all $v \in V$ and $-2 \le t' \le t$. Moreover, assume that any two such Laurent polynomials are coprime. Then $Y_v(t+1)$ is also a Laurent polynomial.

Proof. Denote by Q the sum in the numerator of (14.1):

$$Q := \sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \alpha(T).$$

It suffices to show that Q is divisible by each term in the denominator since these terms are pairwise coprime. Note that in the proof of (14.3), we did not use

52



FIGURE 22. The toric digraph G (left) from Example 14.5. The same digraph drawn on the *universal cover* of the torus in a periodic way (right).

Conjecture 14.2, we only used (14.2). Thus we can use (14.3) here and it implies that for any vertex $u \in V$, the (Laurent) polynomial

$$Y_{u+e_2}(t)Y_{u+e_1}(t-1) + Y_{u+e_1}(t)Y_{u+e_2}(t-1)$$

is divisible by $Y_{u+e}(t)$ and $Y_u(t-1)$.

Fix some vertex u such that $u + e \in V \setminus \{p, q, r\}$. Note that for $T \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$, $\alpha(T)$ does not contain $Y_{u+e}(t)$ as a factor if and only if $T(u + e_1) = T(u + e_2) =$ u + e (note also that neither one of $u, u + e_1$, and $u + e_2$ is equal to v). For every such arborescence T, there is a unique arborescence $T' \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$ such that T'(w) = T(w) if and only if $w \neq u$. Note also that $\alpha(T) + \alpha(T')$ is divisible by $(Y_{u+e_2}(t)Y_{u+e_1}(t-1) + Y_{u+e_1}(t)Y_{u+e_2}(t-1))$ and thus by $Y_{u+e}(t)$. This shows that Q is divisible by $Y_{u+e}(t)$.

As we have already mentioned, Q is divisible by $Y_v(t-1)$, since every term of Q is divisible by it. Let now $u \neq v$ be a vertex and we would like to show that Q is divisible by $Y_u(t-1)$. For $T \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$, $\alpha(T)$ is divisible by $Y_u(t-1)$ unless u has indegree 0 in T. But then there is again a unique arborescence $T' \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$ such that T'(w) = T(w) if and only if $w \neq u$. And again $\alpha(T) + \alpha(T')$ is divisible by $(Y_{u+e_2}(t)Y_{u+e_1}(t-1) + Y_{u+e_1}(t)Y_{u+e_2}(t-1))$ and thus by $Y_u(t-1)$. We have shown that Q is divisible by each $Y_u(t-1)$ and thus $Y_v(t+1)$ is a Laurent polynomial. \Box

Example 14.5. The smallest toric digraph G comes from Λ spanned by the vectors (3, 1) and (0, 2), see Figure 22. Thus G has four vertices and $\kappa = 5$ arborescences towards each vertex. Let us denote the vertices of G by A, B, C, D as in Figure 22, and let $a := x_A, b := x_B, c := x_C, d := x_D$ be the vertex variables. Then we have:

$$Y_A(-2) = d, \quad Y_B(-2) = a, \quad Y_C(-2) = b, \quad Y_D(-2) = c;$$

$$Y_A(-1) = Y_B(-1) = Y_C(-1) = Y_D(-1) = 1;$$

$$Y_A(0) = (ac + bc + ad + cd + d^2)a,$$

$$Y_B(0) = (a^2 + ab + ad + bd + cd)b,$$

$$Y_C(0) = (ab + b^2 + ac + bc + ad)c,$$

PAVEL GALASHIN AND PAVLO PYLYAVSKYY

$$Y_D(0) = (ab + bc + c^2 + bd + cd)d.$$

Let us check (14.3) for example for v = B and t = 0. We have

$$p=C, \quad q=D, \quad r=A, \quad p+e=B, \quad q+e=C,$$

and therefore (14.3) becomes

(14.4)
$$(b+c)Y_A(0) = a(Y_D(0) + Y_C(0))$$

One easily verifies that this is indeed the case.

The next generation of the Y-polynomials is already too big to write down explicitly. For example,

$$Y_D(1) = \frac{abcd \cdot Q}{Y_A(0)},$$

where Q is

$$Y_B(0)Y_D(0)^2 + Y_A(0)Y_D(0)^2 + Y_B(0)Y_C(0)Y_D(0) + Y_A(0)Y_B(0)Y_D(0) + Y_A(0)Y_B(0)Y_C(0)$$

To see that it is divisible by $Y_A(0)$, note that its only two terms which do not contain $Y_A(0)$ as a factor are $Y_B(0)Y_D(0)^2$ and $Y_B(0)Y_C(0)Y_D(0)$. By (14.4), their sum becomes

$$Y_B(0)Y_D(0)(Y_D(0) + Y_C(0)) = \frac{b+c}{a}Y_A(0)Y_B(0)Y_D(0),$$

and thus we compute that

$$Y_D(1) = abcd \cdot (Y_D(0)^2 + Y_B(0)Y_D(0) + Y_B(0)Y_C(0)) + bcd(b+c)Y_B(0)Y_D(0).$$

In particular, $Y_D(1)$ is indeed a polynomial that contains $125 = \kappa^{\binom{1+2}{2}}$ monomials, each of degree

$$10 = \frac{1}{2}(4 + 10 + 6)$$

Remark 14.6. It follows from (14.1) that we have

$$Y_v(0) = \gamma(v) := \sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \prod_{u \in V \setminus \{v\}} x_{T(u)}.$$

Rewriting (14.3) for t = 0 yields

$$(x_{r+e_1} + x_{r+e_2})\gamma(r) = x_r(\gamma(p) + \gamma(q)).$$

One may ask for a bijective proof of this identity and in fact there is a simple argument: both sides of the above equation count *unicycle configurations* of the form (v, ρ) , see [HLM⁺08, Section 3]. For t = 1, one can give a combinatorial interpretation to $Y_v(1)$ using the proof of Proposition 14.4, but it remains an open problem to give a combinatorial interpretation to the $\kappa^{\binom{t+2}{2}}$ monomials appearing in $Y_v(t)$ for $t \geq 2$.

15. BIDIRECTED DIGRAPHS

Finally, we study the case when the digraph G = (V, E) is *bidirected*, i.e., it is obtained from an undirected connected digraph $G_0 = (V, E_0)$ by orienting each edge in both directions:

$$E = \{ (u, v), (v, u) \mid \{u, v\} \in E_0 \}.$$

Surprisingly enough, for all bidirected digraphs, the R-system behaves in a very similar way. We first treat the coefficient-free case.

Proposition 15.1. Let G be a bidirected digraph. Then the universal coefficientfree R-system associated with G is periodic with period 2, and its values are monomials in \mathbf{x}_V .

Proof. It is obvious that setting

$$R_v(t) = \begin{cases} x_v, & \text{if } t \text{ is even,} \\ 1/x_v, & \text{if } t \text{ is odd} \end{cases}$$

satisfies (2.1) for all t and thus provides a (unique by Theorem 2.3) solution to the universal coefficient-free R-system associated with G.

In contrast, R-systems with coefficients associated to bidirected digraphs possess rich and complicated structure. Our story will be very similar to the one in the previous section. Recall that the values of the universal R-system with coefficients are rational functions in the vertex variables \mathbf{x}_V as well as the edge variables \mathbf{x}_E .

For $v \in V$ and $t \geq -2$, we define a rational function $Y_v(t)$. We set

$$Y_v(-2) = x_v, \quad Y_v(-1) = 1$$

for all $v \in V$, and for $t \ge -1$ we let

(15.1)
$$Y_{v}(t+1) := \frac{\sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \alpha(T)}{\left(\prod_{u \in V} Y_{u}(t-1)\right) \left(\prod_{u \in V \setminus N(v)} Y_{u}(t)\right)}$$

where

$$N(v) = \{v\} \cup \{u \in V \mid (v, u) \in E\}$$

and

$$\alpha(T) := \prod_{(a,b)\in E_v} \begin{cases} Y_b(t-1), & \text{if } T(a) = b, \\ Y_b(t), & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Here again $E_v = \{(a, b) \in E \mid a \neq v\}$. So far everything is almost identical to the formulas we had in the previous section. Note however that for bidirected digraphs, $\alpha(T)$ is always divisible by

$$Y_v(t-1)\left(\prod_{u\in V\setminus N(v)}Y_u(t)\right)$$

because for any $u \in V \setminus N(v)$, we have $T(w) \neq u$ for w = T(u), and thus the edge $(w, u) \in E_v$ contributes $Y_u(t)$ to $\alpha(T)$. Thus the "actual" denominator in 15.1 is $\prod_{u\neq v} Y_u(t-1)$.

Conjecture 15.2. For any bidirected digraph G with at least 3 vertices⁴, the rational functions $Y_v(t)$ are pairwise coprime Laurent polynomials in $(\mathbf{x}_V, \mathbf{x}_E)$.

Proposition 15.3. Suppose that Conjecture 15.2 holds for a bidirected digraph G with at least three vertices. Then the following is true:

(i) The values of the universal R-system with coefficients associated with G are given by

(15.2)
$$R_v(t+1) = \frac{Y_v(t-1)}{Y_v(t)}$$

for all $t \ge -1$. In particular, it has the singularity confinement property, and Y(t) is a strong τ -sequence for this R-system.

(ii) Suppose that G_0 is regular, i.e., each vertex of G_0 has the same degree d in G_0 . Let

$$h := n(d-2) + 2$$
, and $\lambda := \frac{1}{2} \left(h + \sqrt{h^2 - 4} \right)$.

Then the R-system associated with G has algebraic entropy equal to $\log(\lambda)$. In particular, it is zero if and only if G_0 is a cycle (i.e., d = 2). The Laurent polynomial $Y_v(t)$ is the sum of $\kappa^{\theta(t)}$ Laurent monomials each of degree $\delta(t)$ in $(\mathbf{x}_V, \mathbf{x}_E)$, where $\kappa = \mathcal{T}(G, u)$ is the complexity of G and $\delta(t), \theta(t)$ are sequences of integers defined by

$$\delta(-2) = 1, \quad \delta(-1) = 0, \quad \delta(t+1) = h\delta(t) - \delta(t-1) + (n-1), \quad \text{for } t \ge -1; \\ \theta(-2) = 0, \quad \theta(-1) = 0, \quad \theta(t+1) = h\theta(t) - \theta(t-1) + 1, \quad \text{for } t \ge -1.$$

Just as before, n denotes the number of vertices of G. (iii) For each $v \in V$ and $t \geq -1$, the polynomials $Y_u(t)$ satisfy (15.3)

$$\frac{\sum_{(u,v)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(u,v)Y_u(t+1)\prod_{\substack{(u',v)\in E\\u'\neq u}} Y_{u'}(t)}{Y_v(t+1)} = \frac{\sum_{(v,w)\in E} \operatorname{wt}(v,w)Y_w(t-1)\prod_{\substack{(v,w')\in E\\w'\neq w}} Y_{w'}(t)}{Y_v(t-1)}$$

We denote both sides of (15.3) by $Z_v(t)$ (in particular, we let $Z_v(-2)$ be the left hand side of (15.3)). Note that $\frac{Z_v(t)}{Y_v(t)}$ is not a conserved quantity even when the degree of v is equal to 2: if we denote by a and b the only neighbors of v in G then

⁴If G has two vertices then it is a directed cycle and this example has been considered in Section 10.

we have

$$\frac{Z_v(t)}{Y_v(t)} = \frac{\operatorname{wt}(a,v)Y_a(t+1)Y_b(t) + \operatorname{wt}(b,v)Y_b(t+1)Y_a(t)}{Y_v(t+1)Y_v(t)},$$
$$\frac{Z_v(t+1)}{Y_v(t+1)} = \frac{\operatorname{wt}(v,a)Y_a(t)Y_b(t+1) + \operatorname{wt}(v,b)Y_b(t)Y_a(t+1)}{Y_v(t+1)Y_v(t)}.$$

The two expressions become equal if the edge weights satisfy wt(a, v) = wt(v, b)and wt(b, v) = wt(v, a).

Conjecture 15.4. For each $v \in V$ and $t \geq -2$, $Z_v(t)$ is a Laurent polynomial in $(\mathbf{x}_V, \mathbf{x}_E)$.

We also note that Bellon-Viallet [BV99] conjectured that the algebraic entropy is always the logarithm of an algebraic integer. We see that it is certainly true for the case of regular graphs as follows from Proposition 15.3 (ii) (assuming Conjecture 15.2).

Proof of Proposition 15.3. Just as for toric digraphs, Part (i) is a restatement of the toggle relations (2.1). The recurrences for $\delta(t)$ and $\theta(t)$ are clear from (15.1). The fact that these sequences grow exponentially in the case d > 2 follows since $\lambda > 1$ becomes the dominant eigenvalue for the corresponding linear recurrence. When d = 2 and $\lambda = 1$, we have

(15.4)
$$\theta(t) = \binom{t+2}{2}, \quad \delta(t) = \frac{1}{2}((n-1)t^2 + (3n-5)t + (2n-4)),$$

which is easily proven by induction. And thus the statement about the algebraic entropy follows in this case as well.

Finally, (iii) is shown in a similar way to its counterpart for toric digraphs so we omit the proof. $\hfill \Box$

We also give an analogue of Proposition 14.4:

Proposition 15.5. Let $t \ge -2$ and suppose that $Y_u(t')$ is a Laurent polynomial for all $u \in V$ and $-2 \le t' \le t$. Assume that any two such Laurent polynomials are coprime. Suppose in addition that $Z_u(t')$ is a Laurent polynomial for all $u \in$ $V, -2 \le t' \le t$. Then $Y_v(t+1)$ is also a Laurent polynomial for all $v \in V$.

Proof. Fix a vertex $v \in V$ and let

$$Q := \sum_{T \in \mathcal{T}(G,v)} \alpha(T).$$

We need to show that Q is divisible by $Y_u(t-1)$ for each vertex $u \neq v$. Let u be such a vertex. Then the only arborescences $T \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$ such that $Y_u(t-1)$ does not appear as a factor in $\alpha(T)$ are the ones where u has indegree zero. Let us say that two such arborescences $T, T' \in \mathcal{T}(G, v)$ are *equivalent* if we have T(w) = T'(w)for all $w \in V \setminus \{u, v\}$, and let C be an equivalence class of such arborescences.



FIGURE 23. A bidirected 4-cycle G shown together with the edge weights.

Then the number of elements in C equals the number of neighbors of u in G_0 and $\sum_{T \in C} \alpha(T)$ is divisible by

$$\sum_{\substack{(u,w)\in E}} \operatorname{wt}(u,w) Y_w(t-1) \prod_{\substack{(u,w')\in E\\w'\neq w}} Y_{w'}(t).$$

Thus by (15.3), it is divisible by $Y_u(t-1)$, and therefore so is Q. We are done with the proof.

Example 15.6. Let G be a bidirected 4-cycle shown in Figure 23. Denote the vertices of G by A, B, C, D, the vertex variables by $\mathbf{x}_V := (a, b, c, d)$, and the edge variables by

 $\mathbf{x}_E := (x_{AB}, x_{BC}, x_{CD}, x_{DA}, x_{AD}, x_{DC}, x_{CB}, x_{BA}).$ Let us compute the first few Y-polynomials:

$$Y_A(-2) = a;$$
 $Y_B(-2) = b;$ $Y_C(-2) = c;$ $Y_D(-2) = d;$
 $Y_A(-1) = Y_B(-1) = Y_C(-1) = Y_D(-1) = 1;$

Using (15.1), we obtain

$$Y_A(0) = \frac{x_{BA}x_{CB}x_{DA}ab + x_{BA}x_{CB}x_{DC}bc + x_{BA}x_{CD}x_{DA}ad + x_{BC}x_{CD}x_{DA}cd}{bcd}$$

$$Y_B(0) = \frac{x_{AB}x_{CB}x_{DA}ab + x_{AB}x_{CB}x_{DC}bc + x_{AB}x_{CD}x_{DA}ad + x_{AD}x_{CB}x_{DC}cd}{acd}$$

$$Y_C(0) = \frac{x_{AB}x_{BC}x_{DA}ab + x_{AB}x_{BC}x_{DC}bc + x_{AD}x_{BA}x_{DC}ad + x_{AD}x_{BC}x_{DC}cd}{abd}$$

$$Y_D(0) = \frac{x_{AD}x_{BA}x_{CB}ab + x_{AB}x_{BC}x_{CD}bc + x_{AD}x_{BA}x_{CD}ad + x_{AD}x_{BC}x_{CD}cd}{abc}$$
We can now calculate the Z-polynomials. For example, for $v = A$, we get

$$Z_A(-2) = x_{BA}d + x_{DA}b; \quad Z_A(-1) = \frac{x_{AB}b + x_{AD}d}{a}$$

where $Z_A(-2)$ (resp., $Z_A(-1)$) was computed using the left (resp., right) hand side of (15.3). We can now verify that the left hand side of (15.3) yields the same result for t = -1:

$$Z_A(-1) = \frac{x_{BA}Y_B(0) + x_{DA}Y_D(0)}{Y_A(0)}.$$

We see that the cancellation indeed happens and we get $\frac{x_{AB}b+x_{AD}d}{a}$, confirming both (15.3) and Conjecture 15.4. Let us now attempt to calculate $Y_A(1)$. We first write down a general formula for $Y_A(t+1)$. Using (15.1), after dividing through by $Y_A(t-1)Y_C(t)$, we get that $Y_A(t+1)$ is equal to

$$\frac{\begin{pmatrix} x_{BA}x_{CB}x_{DC}Y_B(t-1)Y_C(t-1)Y_A(t)Y_D(t) + x_{DA}x_{BA}x_{CB}Y_A(t-1)Y_B(t-1)Y_C(t)Y_D(t) + \\ + x_{BA}x_{DA}x_{CD}Y_A(t-1)Y_D(t-1)Y_B(t)Y_C(t) + x_{BC}x_{CD}x_{DA}Y_C(t-1)Y_D(t-1)Y_B(t)Y_A(t) \end{pmatrix}}{Y_B(t-1)Y_C(t-1)Y_D(t-1)}$$

Thus for t = 0 we obtain

$$Y_A(1) = x_{BA} x_{CB} x_{DC} Y_A(0) Y_D(0) + x_{DA} x_{BA} x_{CB} Y_C(0) Y_D(0) + x_{BA} x_{DA} x_{CD} Y_B(0) Y_C(0) + x_{BC} x_{CD} x_{DA} Y_B(0) Y_A(0).$$

Let us explain how the proof of Proposition 15.5 works for $Y_A(t+1)$. We need to divide by $Y_B(t-1)Y_C(t-1)Y_D(t-1)$. Out of four terms in the numerator, two already are divisible by $Y_B(t-1)$. The sum of the other two is equal to

$$x_{DA}x_{CD}Y_D(t-1)Y_B(t)(x_{BA}Y_A(t-1)Y_C(t)+x_{BC}Y_C(t-1)Y_A(t))$$

which by (15.3) equals

$$x_{DA}x_{CD}Y_D(t-1)Y_B(t)Z_B(t)Y_B(t-1).$$

This shows that the numerator Q of the expression for $Y_A(t+1)$ is divisible by $Y_B(t-1)$ if $Z_B(t)$ is a Laurent polynomial. Similarly, one shows that it is divisible by $Y_C(t-1)$ and $Y_D(t-1)$, but to conclude that it is divisible by the product, we need to assume that $Y_B(t-1)$, $Y_C(t-1)$, and $Y_D(t-1)$ are coprime.

Let us also mention that $Y_A(0)$ and $Y_A(1)$ contain $4 = \kappa^1$ and $64 = \kappa^3$ Laurent monomials respectively, where $\kappa = 4$ is the complexity of G_0 , i.e., the number of its spanning trees. Each Laurent monomial is of degree

$$2 = \delta(0) = \frac{1}{2}(0+0+4),$$
 resp., $7 = \delta(1) = \frac{1}{2}(3+7+4),$

in agreement with (15.4).

One particularly interesting case is that of the complete bidirected digraph K_n with n vertices, since any R-system is obtained from the R-system associated with K_n after specializing some edge weights to 0 and some edge weights to 1. Thus understanding how the Y-polynomials for K_n factor into irreducibles after such a specialization is equivalent to understanding the behavior of the specialized R-system. Note that K_n is regular of degree n - 1 and thus we obtain the following upper bound on the algebraic entropy of any R-system:



FIGURE 24. Two antimorphic digraphs.

Corollary 15.7. Suppose that Conjecture 15.2 is true for K_n and assume that the limit d(G) given by (3.1) exists for a digraph G with n vertices. Then this limit is finite and satisfies

$$0 \le d(G) \le \log\left(\frac{h + \sqrt{h^2 - 4}}{2}\right)$$
, where $h = n^2 - 3n + 2$

15.1. Antimorphic digraphs. We note that there is a certain class of digraphs that includes both toric and bidirected digraphs and, according to our computations, the R-systems associated with such graphs exhibit singularity confinement with a similar pattern.

Definition 15.8. For a digraph G = (V, E), a bijection $\eta : V \to V$ is called an *antimorphism* if for any $v, u \in V$, we have an edge $(v, u) \in E$ if and only if we have an edge $(u, \eta(v)) \in E$.

Note that we allow $\eta(v) = v$. We call a digraph *antimorphic* if it possesses an antimorphism η .

Example 15.9. Toric digraphs are antimorphic with $\eta(v) = v + e$ for all $v \in V$. **Example 15.10.** Bidirected digraphs are antimorphic with $\eta(v) = v$ for all $v \in V$.

Example 15.11. In Figure 24, we can see two more examples of antimorphic digraphs. For the digraph on the left, the antimorphism is given by $\eta(v_i) = v_{i+4}$ where the indices are taken modulo 8. For the digraph on the right, we have $\eta(v_1) = v_1$, $\eta(v_8) = v_8$, $\eta(v_2) = v_3$, $\eta(v_3) = v_4$, $\eta(v_4) = v_2$, $\eta(v_5) = v_6$, $\eta(v_6) = v_7$, $\eta(v_7) = v_5$.

Conjecture 15.12. *R*-systems associated with antimorphic digraphs possess strong τ -sequences Y(t) with the substitution given by

$$R_v(t+1) = \frac{Y_{\eta^t(v)}(t-1)}{Y_{\eta^t(v)}(t)}.$$

References

[ACH16]	Joshua Alman, Cesar Cuenca, and Jiaoyang Huang. Laurent phenomenon se-
[DCEV.GOO]	Quences. J. Algeoratic Combin., 43(3):389–033, 2010.
[DUF KV500]	Victor V. Datyrev, Ionu, t Ciocan-Fontannie, Bunisig Kim, and Duco van Straten.
	Mirror symmetry and toric degenerations of partial mag mannoids. Acta Math., $184/(1) \cdot 1.20, 2000$
[BF705]	Arkady Boronstein Sorgey Femin and Andrei Zelewinsky Cluster algebras III
[DF 205]	Upper bounds and double Brubat cells. Dake Math. J. 196(1):1.52, 2005
[Big00]	N I Biggs Chip firing and the critical group of a graph I Algebraic Combin
[Dig99]	0(1).25-45 1000
[BN07]	Matthew Baker and Serguei Norine Riemann-Roch and Abel-Jacobi theory on a
	finite graph $Adv Math 215(2):766-788 2007$
[BS74]	A E Brouwer and A Schrijver On the period of an operator defined on antichains
	Mathematisch Centrum Amsterdam 1974 Mathematisch Centrum Afdeling Zui-
	vere Wiskunde ZW 24/74
[BV99]	M P Bellon and C-M Viallet Algebraic entropy Comm Math Phys
	204(2):425–437, 1999.
[Cha82]	Seth Chaiken. A combinatorial proof of the all minors matrix tree theorem. SIAM
L]	J. Algebraic Discrete Methods, 3(3):319–329, 1982.
[CS04]	Gabriel D. Carroll and David E. Speyer. The cube recurrence. <i>Electron. J. Combin.</i> ,
	11(1):Research Paper 73, 31 pp. (electronic), 2004.
[DTvdKQ12]	D. K. Demskoi, D. T. Tran, P. H. van der Kamp, and G. R. W. Quispel. A novel
	nth order difference equation that may be integrable. J. Phys. A, 45(13):135202,
	10, 2012.
[EP13]	David Einstein and James Propp. Combinatorial, piecewise-linear, and birational
	homomesy for products of two chains. arXiv preprint arXiv:1310.5294, 2013.
[EP14]	David Einstein and James Propp. Piecewise-linear and birational toggling. In 26th
	International Conference on Formal Power Series and Algebraic Combinatorics
	(FPSAC 2014), Discrete Math. Theor. Comput. Sci. Proc., AT, pages 513–524.
	Assoc. Discrete Math. Theor. Comput. Sci., Nancy, 2014.
[FDF93]	D. G. Fon-Der-Flaass. Orbits of antichains in ranked posets. <i>European J. Combin.</i> ,
	14(1):17-22, 1993.
[FHHU01]	Bo Feng, Amihay Hanany, Yang-Hui He, and Angel M. Uranga. Toric duality as
	Seiberg duality and brane diamonds. J. High Energy Phys., (12):Paper 35, 29,
[E709-]	2001.
[FZ02a]	Sergey Fomm and Andrei Zelevinsky. Cluster algebras. I. Foundations. J. Amer. Math. Con. 15(2):407–520 (electronic), 2002
[EZO9b]	Math. Soc., 15(2):497-529 (electronic), 2002.
[FZ020]	Math. 28(2):110 144 2002
[F703]	Sargay Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras, II. Finite type classification
[1 203]	L_{nument} Math 154(1):63-121 2003
[FZ07]	Sergev Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky Cluster algebras IV Coefficients Compos
[1 201]	Math., 143(1):112–164, 2007.
[Gal91]	Mathematical entertainments. The Mathematical Intelligencer, 13(1):40–43. Dec
[0. 0.10 -]	1991.
[Gal17]	Pavel Galashin. Periodicity and integrability for the cube recurrence. arXiv preprint
	arXiv:1704.05570, 2017.
[Giv97]	Alexander Givental. Stationary phase integrals, quantum Toda lattices, flag man-
-	ifolds and the mirror conjecture. In Topics in singularity theory, volume 180 of

Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2, pages 103–115. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997.

- [GP16] Pavel Galashin and Pavlo Pylyavskyy. The classification of Zamolodchikov periodic quivers. Amer. J. Math., to appear, 2016. arXiv preprint arXiv:1603.03942.
- [GP17] Pavel Galashin and Pavlo Pylyavskyy. Quivers with additive labelings: classification and algebraic entropy. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:1704.05024, 2017.
- [GR15] Darij Grinberg and Tom Roby. Iterative properties of birational rowmotion II: rectangles and triangles. *Electron. J. Combin.*, 22(3):Paper 3.40, 49, 2015.
- [GR16] Darij Grinberg and Tom Roby. Iterative properties of birational rowmotion I: generalities and skeletal posets. *Electron. J. Combin.*, 23(1):Paper 1.33, 40, 2016.
- [GRP91] B. Grammaticos, A. Ramani, and V. Papageorgiou. Do integrable mappings have the Painlevé property? *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 67(14):1825–1828, 1991.
- [Guy04] Richard K. Guy. Unsolved problems in number theory. Problem Books in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, New York, third edition, 2004.
- [HHvdKQ17] K. Hamad, A. N. W. Hone, P. H. van der Kamp, and G. R. W. Quispel. QRT maps and related Laurent systems. arXiv preprint arXiv:1702.07047, 2017.
- [HLM⁺08] Alexander E. Holroyd, Lionel Levine, Karola Mészáros, Yuval Peres, James Propp, and David B. Wilson. Chip-firing and rotor-routing on directed graphs. In *In and* out of equilibrium. 2, volume 60 of Progr. Probab., pages 331–364. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2008.
- [Hon07] Andrew N. W. Hone. Laurent polynomials and superintegrable maps. SIGMA Symmetry Integrability Geom. Methods Appl., 3:Paper 022, 18, 2007.
- [KB95] A. N. Kirillov and A. D. Berenstein. Groups generated by involutions, Gel'fand-Tsetlin patterns, and combinatorics of Young tableaux. Algebra i Analiz, 7(1):92– 152, 1995.
- [Kel13] Bernhard Keller. The periodicity conjecture for pairs of Dynkin diagrams. Ann. of Math. (2), 177(1):111–170, 2013.
- [Kir01] Anatol N. Kirillov. Introduction to tropical combinatorics. In *Physics and combinatorics, 2000 (Nagoya)*, pages 82–150. World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, 2001.
- [KMMT14] Masataka Kanki, Jun Mada, Takafumi Mase, and Tetsuji Tokihiro. Irreducibility and co-primeness as an integrability criterion for discrete equations. J. Phys. A, 47(46):465204, 15, 2014.
- [Knu70] Donald E. Knuth. Permutations, matrices, and generalized Young tableaux. Pacific J. Math., 34:709–727, 1970.
- [Kou76] A. G. Kouchnirenko. Polyèdres de Newton et nombres de Milnor. *Invent. Math.*, 32(1):1–31, 1976.
- [LMNT14] Megan Leoni, Gregg Musiker, Seth Neel, and Paxton Turner. Aztec castles and the dP3 quiver. J. Phys. A, 47(47):474011, 32, 2014.
- [LP16a] Thomas Lam and Pavlo Pylyavskyy. Laurent phenomenon algebras. *Camb. J. Math.*, 4(1):121–162, 2016.
- [LP16b] Thomas Lam and Pavlo Pylyavskyy. Linear Laurent phenomenon algebras. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN, (10):3163–3203, 2016.
- [LR16] Thomas Lam and Konstanze Rietsch. Total positivity, Schubert positivity, and geometric Satake. J. Algebra, 460:284–319, 2016.
- [LT17] Thomas Lam and Nicolas Templier. The mirror conjecture for minuscule flag varieties. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:1705.00758, 2017.
- [Miw82] Tetsuji Miwa. On Hirota's difference equations. Proc. Japan Acad. Ser. A Math. Sci., 58(1):9–12, 1982.
- [MR13] Robert Marsh and Konstanze Rietsch. The B-model connection and mirror symmetry for Grassmannians. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:1307.1085, 2013.

[Nak11]	Tomoki Nakanishi. Periodicities in cluster algebras and dilogarithm identities. In <i>Representations of algebras and related topics</i> , EMS Ser. Congr. Rep., pages 407–443. Fur. Math. Soc. Zürich. 2011
[NY04]	Masatoshi Noumi and Yasuhiko Yamada. Tropical Robinson-Schensted-Knuth cor- respondence and birational Weyl group actions. In <i>Representation theory of alge- braic groups and quantum groups</i> , volume 40 of <i>Adv. Stud. Pure Math.</i> , pages 371–442. Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2004.
[OSZ14]	Neil O'Connell, Timo Seppäläinen, and Nikos Zygouras. Geometric RSK correspondence, Whittaker functions and symmetrized random polymers. <i>Invent. Math.</i> , 197(2):361–416, 2014.
[OTGR99]	Y. Ohta, K. M. Tamizhmani, B. Grammaticos, and A. Ramani. Singularity con- finement and algebraic entropy: the case of the discrete Painlevé equations. <i>Phys.</i> <i>Lett. A</i> , 262(2-3):152–157, 1999.
[Pan09]	Dmitri I. Panyushev. On orbits of antichains of positive roots. <i>European J. Com-</i> bin., 30(2):586–594, 2009.
[Pos09]	Alexander Postnikov. Permutohedra, associahedra, and beyond. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN, (6):1026–1106, 2009.
[RGH91]	A. Ramani, B. Grammaticos, and J. Hietarinta. Discrete versions of the Painlevé equations. <i>Phys. Rev. Lett.</i> , 67(14):1829–1832, 1991.
[Rie06]	Konstanze Rietsch. A mirror construction for the totally nonnegative part of the Peterson variety. <i>Nagoua Math. J.</i> , 183:105–142, 2006.
[Rie08]	Konstanze Rietsch. A mirror symmetric construction of $qH_T^*(G/P)_{(q)}$. Adv. Math., 217(6):2401–2442, 2008.
[Rie12]	Konstanze Rietsch. A mirror symmetric solution to the quantum Toda lattice. Comm. Math. Phys., 309(1):23–49, 2012.
[RW15]	Konstanze Rietsch and Lauren Williams. Cluster duality and mirror symmetry for Grassmannians. <i>arXiv preprint</i> arXiv:1507.07817. 2015.
[Sch61]	C. Schensted. Longest increasing and decreasing subsequences. <i>Canad. J. Math.</i> , 13:179–191, 1961.
[Sch72]	M. P. Schützenberger. Promotion des morphismes d'ensembles ordonnés. <i>Discrete</i> Math., 2:73–94, 1972.
[Spe07]	David E. Speyer. Perfect matchings and the octahedron recurrence. J. Algebraic Combin., 25(3):309–348, 2007.
[Sta09]	Richard P. Stanley. Promotion and evacuation. <i>Electron. J. Combin.</i> , 16(2, Special volume in honor of Anders Biörner): Research Paper 9, 24, 2009
[SW12]	Jessica Striker and Nathan Williams. Promotion and rowmotion. European J. Com- hin 33(8):1919–1942 2012
[Vol07]	Alexandre Yu. Volkov. On the periodicity conjecture for Y-systems. Comm. Math. Phys., 276(2):509–517, 2007.

Department of Mathematics, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA

 $E\text{-}mail \ address: \texttt{galashin@mit.edu}$

Department of Mathematics, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN 55414, USA

E-mail address: ppylyavs@umn.edu